# DETERMINANTS OF ENROLMENT IN HOME SCIENCE SUBJECT IN SECONDARY SCHOOLS IN KENYA: A CASE OF ELGEYO MARAKWET COUNTY

BY

# ABIGAEL CHELAGAT MOKAYA

# A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF EDUCATION IN HOME SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY SCHOOL OF EDUCATION CENTRE FOR TEACHER EDUCATION UNIVERSITY OF ELDORET, KENYA

NOVEMBER, 2017

# **DECLARATION**

# **Declaration by the student**

This thesis is my original work and has not been submitted for any academic award in any institution; and shall not be reproduced in part or full, or in any format without prior written permission from the author and/or University of Eldoret.

ABIGAEL CHELAGAT MOKAYA Signature: \_\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_Date:\_\_\_\_Date:\_\_

# EDU/PGH/1001/13

# **Declaration by Supervisors**

This thesis has been submitted with our approval as university supervisors.

 DR. KISILU KITAINGE
 Signature: \_\_\_\_\_\_
 Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_

 DEPARTMENT OF TECHNOLOGY EDUCATION
 UNIVERSITY OF ELDORET

<b>DR. GERTRUDE WERE</b>	Signature:	Date:				
DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND CONSUMER SCIENCES						
UNIVERSITY OF ELDOR	RET					

# **DEDICATION**

This thesis is dedicated to my husband, Dr. Hoseah Kiplagat for the great encouragement and support towards the completion of this work. Also, to our children Emmanuelah, Maryanne and Victoria so that one day they will emulate my steps; my parents and the entire family for the support and that outward push that I can make it. And finally, and greatest of all to the almighty God for the good health and strength He has bestowed upon my life.

## ABSTRACT

This study sought to establish the determinants of enrolment in Home Science subject in secondary schools in Elgevo Marakwet County. Home Science as a subject facilitates acquisition of knowledge, skills and attitudes meant to improve lives of everyone yet very few students choose to pursue it in secondary schools. This study was guided by the following objectives: To investigate how school policies on subject selection influence enrolment of Home Science subject in secondary schools, to determine how availability of teaching resources affects enrolment level of Home Science subject in secondary schools, to identify how teacher qualification affects students' enrolment in Home Science subject, to establish how students' attitude towards Home Science subject affects enrolment in Home Science in secondary schools and to examine how available career opportunities influence enrolment of Home Science subject in secondary schools. The descriptive survey design was adopted. Purposive sampling technique was used to select all the six (6) county secondary schools offering Home Science subject, one hundred and sixteen (116) form four students who studied Home Science subject and snowball sampling technique was used to select fifty (50) form four students who dropped Home Science subject. Six (6) Home Science teachers were also purposively selected together with the six (6) Principals of the sampled schools. This study had a sample of one hundred and seventy-eight (178) respondents. Data was collected by use of questionnaires, interview schedules and observation checklist. Data was analyzed descriptively by use of SPSS (Version 23) using frequencies, percentages and means. Findings are presented in tables and pie charts. The results revealed that some schools had streaming practices with a class being set aside specifically for Home Science subject thus limiting the number of students choosing the subject; the findings further revealed that half (50%) of the schools were not adequately equipped thus low enrolment. On the contrary few (33%) schools that were equipped had a slightly higher enrolment, respondents had a positive attitude towards Home Science subject thus it didn't influence enrolment, and that students were guided on career opportunities by teachers thus careers didn't influence enrolment. The study recommends that; students' positive attitude should be reinforced; Home Science related professionals should market the subject through career talks and curriculum planners to review the curriculum for the sake of reintroducing the subject at primary level. These interventions are likely to increase student enrollment in Home Science Subject in secondary schools.

DECLARATION	ii
DEDICATION	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
TABLE OF CONTENTS	V
LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS	xii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	xiii
CHAPTER ONE	1
INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY	1
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Background of the Study	1
1.3 Statement of the Problem	5
1.4 Purpose of the Study	6
1.5 Objectives of the Study	7
1.5.1 Main Research Objective	7
1.5.2 Specific Research Objectives	7
1.6 Research Questions	7
1.7 Justification of the Study	8
1.8 Significance of the Study	8
1.9 Assumptions of the Study	8
1.10 Scope and Limitations of the Study	9
1.10.1 Scope	9
1.10.2 Limitations	9

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.11 Conceptual Framework	9
1.12 Operational Definition of Terms	. 11
1.13 Chapter Summary	. 12
CHAPTER TWO	.13
LITERATURE REVIEW	.13
2.1 Introduction	. 13
2.2 Objectives of Home Science Education in Kenya	. 13
2.3 Determinants of Enrollment in Home Science Subject	. 14
2.3.1 School Policies on Subject Selection	. 14
2.3.2 Availability of Teaching Resources	. 16
2.3.3 Qualification of Home Science Teachers	. 20
2.3.5 Students' Attitude Towards Home Science Subject	. 21
2.3.6 Career Opportunities	. 22
2.4 Summary of Literature and Gaps in Knowledge	. 31
CHAPTER THREE	.32
RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY	.32
3.1 Introduction	. 32
3.2 Research Design	. 32
3.3 Study Area	. 32
3.4 Study Population	. 33
3.5 Sampling Techniques	. 34
3.6 Sample Size Determination	. 35
3.7 Study Variables	. 35
3.8 Research Instruments	. 36
3.8.1 Questionnaire	. 36

3.8.2 Interview Schedule	
3.8.3 Observation Checklist	
3.9 Validity and Reliability	
3.9.1 Validity	
3.9.2 Reliability	
3.10 Data Collection Procedures	40
3.11 Data Analysis	
3.12 Ethical Considerations	42
3.13 Chapter Summary	
CHAPTER FOUR	44
DATA PRESENTATION, ANALYSIS, INTERPRETATION AND DISCUS	SSION44
4.1 Introduction	
4.2 Response Rate	
4.3 Demographic Information of the Respondents	
4.3.1 Student's Gender	
4.3.2 Age Distribution of Students Involved in the Study	
4.3.3 Teachers' Gender	
4.3.4 Age Distribution of Home Science Teachers Involved in the Study	
4.3.5 Academic Qualification of Students' Parents	
4.4 School Policies on Subject Selection	
4.5 Availability of Teaching Resources	50
4.5.1 Number of Home Science Laboratories and how Equipped they were	50
4.5.2 Frequency of Doing Practicals	
4.5.3 Effects of Availability of Resources on Enrolment	
4.6 Qualification of Home Science Teachers	61

4.6.1 Education level of Home Science Teachers	61
4.6.2 Experience of Home Science Teachers	62
4.7 Students' Attitude towards Home Science Subject	63
4.7.1 Number of Students Taking Home Science Subject	63
4.7.2 Respondents Attitude towards Home Science Subject	65
4.8 Career Opportunities	68
4.8.1 Guidance on Career Choice	69
4.8.2 People Involved in Career Guidance	70
4.8.3 Sufficiency of Information on Career Choice	73
4.8.4 Career Opportunities Related to Home Science subject	74
4.9 Chapter Summary	75
CHAPTER FIVE	77
SUMMADY OF FINDINGS CONCLUSION AND DECOMMENDATION	. <b></b>
SUMIMARY OF FINDINGS, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION	••••••
5.1 Introduction	
<ul> <li>5.1 Introduction</li></ul>	<b></b> 77 77 77
<ul> <li>5.1 Introduction</li></ul>	,
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION         5.1 Introduction         5.2. School Policies on Subject Selection         5.3. Availability of Teaching Resources         5.4. Qualification of Home Science Teachers         5.5. Students' Attitude Towards Home Science Subject.         5.6. Available Career Opportunities         5.7. Conclusion         5.8. Recommendations         5.9 Suggestions for Further Research <b>REFERENCES APPENDICES</b>	,

APPENDIX II: Informed Consent	100
APPENDIX III: Student's Questionnaire	101
APPENDIX IV: Home Science Teachers Questionnaire	104
APPENDIX V: Interview Schedule for Principals	108
APPENDIX VI: Observation Checklist	109
APPENDIX VII: Map of Elgeyo Marakwet County	110
APPENDIX VIII: Research Clearance Permit	111
APPENDIX IX: County Research Authorization	112

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1: Secondary School Subject Grouping.   3
Table 1.2: Percentage of Home Science students against all the Form 2 Cohort
Table 3. 1: Study Population
Table 3. 2: Sample size Determination
Table 4. 1: Age distribution of Home Science Teachers    45
Table 4. 2: Number of Home Science Laboratories    50
Table 4. 3: How equipped are the laboratories as indicated by teachers    52
Table 4.4: Availability of Equipment in the Home Science Laboratory       53
Table 4.5: Frequency of doing practicals as indicated by the Teachers       55
Table 4.6: Students' Responses on Effects of Availability of Resources on Enrolment 59
Table 4.7: Teachers' Responses on the Effects of Availability of Resources       59
Table 4.8: Education Level of Home Science Teachers    61
Table 4.9: Those taking and not taking Home Science
Table 4.10: How the Students were introduced to Home Science in Form one
Table 4.11: Students' Attitude Towards Home Science subject
Table 4.12: Guidance on Careers before Choice of Subjects    69
Table 4.13: Teachers' Responses on whether students were guided on careers
Table 4.14: People Involved in Guiding Students on Careers    70
Table 4.15: Awareness on Career Opportunities Related to Home Science
Table 4.16: Teachers' responses on whether Home Science Students Ventured into Home         Science Related careers

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1. Conceptual Framework on the determinants of enrolment in Home Science	10
subject.	10
Figure 2.1: The process of Deriving Specific Objectives from a National Goal	14
Figure 4.1: Academic Qualifications of Students' Parents	46
Figure 4.2: How Equipped are Home Science Labaratories	51
Figure 4.3: Frequency of Home Science Practicals	55
Figure 4.4: Funding of Home Science Subject	60
Figure 4.5: Working Experience of Home Science Teachers	62
Figure 4.6: Attitude of Students Towards Home Science Subject as Rated by Teachers .	67
Figure 4.7: Study Habits Exhibited by Students as Rated by Teachers	68
Figure 4.8: Sufficiency of information on Career Choices	74

# LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

CDE	County Director of Education
EMC	Elgeyo Marakwet County
FEMSA	Female Education in Science and Technology in Africa
KCSE	Kenya Certificate of Secondary School Examination
KICD	Kenya Institute of Curriculum Development
KIE	Kenya Institute of Education
KCPE	Kenya Certificate of Primary Education
KNEC	Kenya National Examination Council
MoE	Ministry of Education
MoEST	Ministry of Education Science and Technology
MoHEST	Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Technology
NACOSTI	National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation
SCDE	Sub County Director of Education
SPSS	Statistical Package for the Social Sciences

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to acknowledge the University of Eldoret for allowing me to undertake the Master of Education degree programme in Home Science and Technology. My sincere gratitude goes to my supervisors Dr. Kisilu Kitainge and Dr. Gertrude Were for their tireless effort in making this thesis a success. I would also acknowledge the principals, teachers and students of the sampled schools for their patience and kindness through the data collection process.

## **CHAPTER ONE**

## **INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY**

# **1.1 Introduction**

This chapter presents the general introduction to the study; It looks at the background of the study, statement of the problem, purpose of the study, research objectives, research questions, justification and assumption of the study, scope and limitations of the study.

## 1.2 Background of the Study

Home Science is classified as one of the Technical and Vocational subjects offered in Kenya (Ministry of Education, 2003). The Ministry of Education in its Secondary Home Science Teacher's Handbook (2006) defines Home Science as an applied and an integrated science as it puts scientific principles in our daily lives. It was introduced in Kenya as a result of the influx of the Christian missionaries with the sole purpose of enabling them fit into their environment (Serem, 2011). Home Science Education is dedicated to helping individuals learn better the most desired behavior patterns and skills to enable them effectively fulfill their roles in their individual families.

Home Science subject focuses on providing knowledge and the development of skills aimed at promoting self-reliance to an individual (Gitobu, 1990; Uwameiye, 2015). Wandera cited in Serem (2011) reports that Home Science was specifically introduced as Home craft particularly to the African women with an aim of equipping them with skills to enhance their family lives; to house helps to acquire skills to be able to provide quality and professional services to the white settlers together with their bosses and to the young girls in preparation for marriage and consequent care for the family. As such it is evident that initially Home Science was taught for the acquisition of practical skills meant for domestic purposes (Serem, 2011).

When Home Science was introduced in 1911 as Domestic Science it became part and parcel of the intermediate school curriculum for the Africans. The subject was then referred to as "science applied to the home and study of food values" (Wandera cited in Serem, 2011). Since the missionaries had introduced the subject to girls, it may have been perceived that it was a subject solely meant for girls to prepare the young women for their roles as house wives (Sigot, 1987; Migunde, Agak & Odiwuor, 2012).

Since the inception of Home Science, it was widely accepted and several girl schools were registered to offer examinations in Needlework and Foods and Nutrition and for the first time, it was examined in 1973 (Serem, 2011). Home Science subject areas are oriented towards giving one the technical information both for personal and professional use. Similarly, the Ministry of Education (2006) reiterated that Home Science integrates different areas such as Health Education, Clothing and Textiles, Foods and Nutrition, Consumer Education and Child Care. Tremendous improvement in Home Science was made in the year 1981 when it became a compulsory subject in Form 1 and 2 in all the girls and mixed schools (Sigot, 1987). All in all, Home Science Education is meant to prepare individuals to acquire skills and attitudes as family members simply because it covers different topics packaged into one major subject.

Since Home Science is a Technical and a Vocational subject, it has become one of the vital tools that can be used by an individual to develop oneself. Smith and de Zwart (2010) strongly state that Home Science is the only subject area that focuses on everyday

life and meeting basic needs. The authors further explained that students learn practical and critical thinking skills that equip them to handle the increasing complexities of life. Having this in mind, Home Science as a subject should be learnt by all students regardless of their career choices and genders as it is very essential in securing employment and taking part as active persons in a democratic society (Uwameiye, 2015).

In Kenya, Home Science has undergone different reviews for the sole purpose of making it relevant. Among the notable reviews was exemption in the Kenya Certificate of Primary Education (Mwiria, 2002). The review further brought clustering of subjects that occasioned most secondary schools to stop offering Home Science (Ministry of Education, 2008; Nyangara, Indoshi and Ethuon, 2010). This grouping did specify the optional subjects where students were free to choose or drop it all at their personal interests. The subject grouping was shown in Table 1.1.

Group	Subject grouping		
Group 1	English, Mathematics, Kiswahili		
Group 2	Biology, Physics, Chemistry, Physical Science,		
	Biological Sciences		
Group 3	History and Government, Geography, Christian Religious		
	Education, Islamic Religious Education, Hindu Religious		
	Education		
Group 4	Home Science, Art and Design, Agriculture, Woodwork,		
	Metalwork, Building Construction, Power Mechanics,		
	Electricity, Drawing and Design, Aviation Technology		
Group 5	French, German, Arabic, Music, Business Studies,		
	Computer Studies		

Table 1.1: Secondary School Subject Grouping.

(Source: Ministry of Education, 2008)

From the above subject groups, group one is compulsory to all students, and students can choose at least two subjects in group two and at least one subject in group three. In group four and five students can pick at most one subject and in some cases, a student may opt not to choose any in these groups. The selection of these subjects depends on what an individual school offers as a result of the endowed resources and teachers available in that particular school.

Kenya aims at being a highly industrialized nation by the year 2030 suggesting that subjects offered in group four (4) and five (5) would provide an impetus to this realization as it capitalizes on knowledge in technology and innovation (Kinuthia, 2009). This goal may not be realized in light of the fact that these subjects are optional.

Currently, Home Science subject experiences low enrollment (Table 1.2.) which may be attributed to being placed in a different group of subjects such that it faces a lot of competition from other subject groups or schools discourage students from pursuing it. Naoe and Toshio (2003) report that if a particular kind of curriculum is not made compulsory, students will not be attracted to it and may end up developing a negative attitude towards it. Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) believe that a country that emphasizes on passing secondary schools examinations purposely for admission to the University may make Home Science subject to be less important by giving slots in middle level colleges for diplomas and certificates. This may then explain a reason why the optional subjects do not attract a large number of students.

According to the preliminary study done in Elgeyo Marakwet by the researcher, there is an indication that there is a reduction in the number of students who choose Home Science subject. However, the reverse has been the case as clearly indicated in Table 1.2 whereby the trends in enrollment are coming down. From this observation, the need for the subject may have to go up if at all vision 2030 has to be realized.

School	Year	No. of	form 2	No. of Form 2	Home	% of form 2 Home
		students		Science students		Science students
А	2010	200		40		20
	2011	200		20		10
	2012	230		36		15.7
	2013	240		20		8.3
	2014	250		21		8.4
В	2010	136		13		9.5
	2011	142		24		16.9
	2012	170		21		12.4
	2013	210		18		8.6
	2014	230		20		8.6

 Table 1.2: Percentage of Home Science Students against all the Form 2 Cohort

#### (Source: Field Data, 2015)

Nyangi (2012) revealed that the trend in student enrolment in Home Science subject was on the decline. Similarly, Werhan (2013) in the United States involving 50 states and District of Colombia indicates that student enrolment in secondary schools in Family and Consumer Science which is commonly referred to as Home Economics had gone down by 38%. Earlier, similar findings were reported by Fullarton & Ainley (2000) that enrolment in Home Economics had declined as compared to other subjects.

# **1.3 Statement of the Problem**

Home Science forms part and parcel of our daily lives and equips learners with life skills necessary to make them adapt to the changing living conditions. It is the subject that directly focusses on everyday life, meeting the basic needs, revolves around the home and on an individual's life. For instance, the use of technology, management of time and money, establishing and maintaining relationships, preparation of food for health and enjoyment, expression of one's creativity, understanding and accepting oneself, selection of personal and household goods, living a healthy lifestyle, interacting with the community etc. are all the essential things we do with our lives.

With all these daily practices forming part of our lives, Home Science subject should attract as many students as possible because of the tremendous benefits. The choice of the subject by few students may be due to the perception that Home Science requires a specialized kind of training and there is a strong feeling that even if one is at home, they may easily acquire the skill. In this regard, the problem at hand is why students opt not to take Home Science in Secondary school over other optional subjects leading to low enrollment in the subject at KCSE. Consequently, this phenomenon may lead to extinction of the subject which may in turn make teacher training institutions not to offer the subject in their institutions and in the end lead to scarcity of trained Home Science teachers. There is a strong conviction that there is a problem with the declining trends of enrolment in Home Science subject. Therefore, this study intends to explore the determinants of enrolment in Home Science subject in Elgeyo Marakwet County.

#### **1.4 Purpose of the Study**

The main purpose of this study was to establish the determinants of enrolment in Home Science subject in Kenya with focus on selected schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County.

# **1.5 Objectives of the Study**

#### **1.5.1 Main Research Objective**

The main objective of this study was to investigate the determinants of enrolment in Home Science subject in Elgeyo Marakwet County schools.

# **1.5.2 Specific Research Objectives**

This study was guided by the following specific objectives;

- To establish the influence of school policies on subject selection on enrolment in Home Science subject.
- ii. To determine the effect of teaching resources on enrolment in Home Science subject.
- iii. To identify how teacher qualification affects students' enrolment in Home Science subject.
- iv. To establish students' attitude towards Home Science subject and its effects on enrolment.
- v. To examine how available career opportunities affect students' enrolment in Home Science subject.

#### **1.6 Research Questions**

This study had the following research questions:

- i. How do school policies on subject selection influence enrolment in Home Science subject in Secondary Schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County?
- ii. What is the effect of teaching resources on enrolment in Home Science subject?
- iii. What is the effect of teacher qualification on students' enrolment in Home Science subject?

- iv. How does students' attitude towards Home Science subject affect enrolment in Home Science subject?
- v. How does available career opportunities influence students' enrolment in Home Science subject?

# 1.7 Justification of the Study

Since Home Science is one of the optional subjects that directly impact on a student's personal life both at home and in the chosen career, it ought to be among the most popular subjects. The skills, knowledge and attitudes learnt in Home Science can help in alleviating poverty through self-employment besides it being a hobby. Therefore, reports showing that most students are not taking Home Science subject justified the need to carry out this research. Also, research work on this topic is rather scanty in this county.

### **1.8 Significance of the Study**

The findings from this study are useful to policy makers and stakeholders in the education fraternity to put up policies in place that may increase the number of students who choose Home Science subject in secondary schools. Also, the principals, teachers and students will benefit from this study by being enlightened on the possible deficiencies that demean the subject as they are the ones implementing. In addition, it is highly anticipated that the findings of this study will provide valuable information to fellow researchers who may be interested in further research in the same field.

#### **1.9** Assumptions of the Study

This study had the following assumptions:

- i. The respondents gave correct information at all times.
- ii. That the respondents gave truthful representation of their views.

#### 1.10 Scope and Limitations of the Study

# 1.10.1 Scope

This study focused on enrolment of Home Science subject which is offered at secondary school level. Specifically, this study looked at factors that influence enrolment in Home Science subject in Secondary schools in EMC.

# 1.10.2 Limitations

This study had the following limitations:

- i. Accessing all the schools in the county offering Home Science was difficult because of the poor roads and the fact that the schools were far apart in the four Sub-Counties.
- ii. The study was only confined to form four Home science students, form four students who dropped the subject, the Home Science teachers and the principals of the selected schools.
- iii. All the sampled schools were girls' schools and all the respondents therefore were females hence findings of this study cannot be generalized.

#### **1.11 Conceptual Framework**

The framework underlying the selection of Home Science makes use of concepts and relationships in a broad spectrum. The framework focuses on how determinants can have an influence on the student's enrolling for Home Science subject. In this conceptual frame work (Figure 1.1) the independent variables namely: school policies on subject selection, availability of teaching resources, qualification of Home Science teachers,

students' attitude and available career opportunities are proposed as determinants likely to influence choice of Home Science subject. The dependent variable in the study which is choice of Home Science subject is an occurrence where enrolment level vary in different county schools depending on the independent variables. The interrelationships between the variables were intervened by curriculum reviews, pay structure and cultural beliefs.

# **Independent Variables**





Figure 1.1. Conceptual Framework on the determinants of enrolment in Home

# Science subject

(Source: Adopted and modified from Mbithe, 2012)

The independent variables in this study included; school policies on subject selection which was measured by the availability of school polices in the school as reported by the principals. The independent variable on availability of teaching resources was measured by the total number of Home Science laboratories and how they were equipped and the frequency of doing practicals. This was reported by the respondents and also observation done by the researcher. The data was presented in form of tables and charts. Qualification of Home Science teachers was measured by their education level and experience. The data was reported in tables and a histogram.

The independent variable on students' attitudes was measured by opinions from both Home Science teachers and students. Data was then reported in tables and pie charts. Independent variable on available career opportunities was measured by the available career guidance in schools, the people involved in guiding them, opinions on whether the information they received was sufficient and whether respondents were aware of careers related to Home Science subject. Data was also presented in tables and pie charts.

The dependent variable was the choice of Home Science subject by the students. This variable was measured by the actual number of students who chose the subject.

#### **1.12 Operational Definition of Terms**

**Attitude** – Perception towards the Home Science subject.

**Booster** – Home Science subject offered in schools to improve both the overall school performance and that of the students.

**Curriculum** – Refers to all that is selected, Home Science subject included, organized, integrative, evaluative and innovative learning to achieve specific learning outcomes.

**Choice of subject**– An act of selecting Home Science subject from other optional subjects.

**County schools** – Refers to schools in Elgeyo Marakwet that were part of Provincial and District Schools and had boarding facilities and had been upgraded to county schools.

**Enrolment** – Refers to total number of students who have been registered for Home Science subject for examination at KCSE level.

Experience – The number of years one had been teaching Home Science subject.

Home Science – The study of household management including Applied and an integrated science

Socializers – Individuals who have influenced a student to take careers in Home Science.

**Teacher Qualification** – This refers to education level and experience of Home Science teacher

# **1.13 Chapter Summary**

This chapter has presented the general introduction of the study and has specifically looked at; background of this study, statement of the problem, purpose of this study, study objectives and research questions. Also, justification of this study, significance of this study, assumptions of this study, the scope and limitations, conceptual framework and operational definition of terms have been presented.

#### **CHAPTER TWO**

## LITERATURE REVIEW

#### **2.1 Introduction**

This chapter discusses review of related literature for the study on determinants of enrolment in Home Science subject in secondary schools.

# 2.2 Objectives of Home Science Education in Kenya

Ministry of Education (2006) has outlined objectives of teaching Home Science which are derived from the National Goals of Education. It has clearly shown the process used to derive the Home Science specific objectives from National Goals of Education. The National goal states that education in Kenya should promote positive attitude towards good health and environmental protection. Secondary level objectives states that secondary education should provide the learner with opportunities to promote positive environmental and health practices. One of the general Home Science objectives state that by the end of the course, the learner should be able to practice principles of good health with respect to self, others and the environment. One specific Home Science objective state that by the end of the topic the learner should be able to; practice principles of good grooming, practice rules of food hygiene, plan and prepare meals to meet individual needs, practice proper care of feeding equipment, dispose refuse appropriately, and practice cleaning different areas in the home. The goals for the course are as depicted in the diagram below.



Figure 2.1: The process of Deriving Specific Objectives from a National Goal. (Source: Ministry of Education, January 2006)

Ideally, students are expected to select subjects that best suit their interests and abilities without being coaxed to choose and that the chosen subjects will impact on their careers (Ndalichako and Komba, 2014). It's clear that a student will make a choice to take one subject over the other.

## 2.3 Determinants of Enrollment in Home Science Subject

#### **2.3.1 School Policies on Subject Selection**

As soon as the students are enrolled in a secondary school, they normally have high hopes that the schools will be able to accord them a conducive environment that bases on their learning abilities and interests. Interest remains one of the most motivating factors that make a student choose a particular subject over the other (Stefan & Ciomon, 2010). According to Olofunmilayo and Oluwaseun (2013), they assert that career selection is among many important choices that students make in the determination of their future plans. They further attest that the chosen decision further imparts them throughout their lives.

Schools usually have guiding policies pertaining to the number and kind of subjects they offer especially among the group 4 and 5 as outlined in Table 1.1. Ndalichako and Komba (2014) point out that choice of subjects to take largely depends on the availability of that particular subject in the school. They further report that some optional subjects may be offered to a small group within a limited number of schools. Also, their study revealed that technical subjects and Home Science related subjects did have fewer students taking them.

Other works done by Indoshi, Wagah and Agak (2010) in Nyanza, Kenya revealed that school's environment factors strongly affect the choice of a subject to take. For instance, they found out that certain schools made a certain optional subject compulsory in a particular stream. They further explained that Art and Design as a subject is more demanding especially on the practicals especially in cases where the school administration is not supportive in terms of provision of learning resources and enabling learning conditions. This may translate to attitude formation whereby a number of schools offering the subject are few thus enroll very few students. Another study by Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) confirms that only one of a sampled school had a policy on paper for selection of students to partake Home Science and that there were set aside classes for the different subjects i.e. stream A takes Homes Science and stream B takes Agriculture and this imply that talented student in a particular subject is denied a chance to take a particular subject simply because they have been placed in another stream. Nyangara *et* 

*al.*, (2010) further report that some Home Science classes were registered pegged on a given number of students based on a first come first served basis and once the ideal number was reached, no more students were admitted.

Similar studies done by Roger and Duffield (2000) established that schools do have a great influence on the kind of subjects to take through their packaging of the optional subjects and such schools do encourage students to take particular type of subject. Contrary to this, a study done by Mbithe (2012) in Kangundo Kenya, established that school policy on the kind of subject offered does not influence choice of Physics. Therefore, school policies play a crucial role in determining the kind of subjects they offer in the school and this translates to selection of different subjects by the students. This variable was measured by the availability of school polices in the school as reported by the principals.

## 2.3.2 Availability of Teaching Resources

Home Science subject needs to have equipment and materials (teaching resources) necessary for the learner to be able to practice and internalize the concepts they have been taught. In the event that there are no well-equipped Home Science laboratories, the subject teacher may end up teaching theoretically and this disadvantages the learners. Unavailability of resources plays a role in influencing student's attitude towards the subject (Ode, Babayeju & Obalowu, 2013). Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) further document that most of the sampled schools had adequate Home Science facilities as lack of the equipment has a direct impact on the learners' acquisition of practical skills. Their study further revealed that two schools had no Home Science laboratories while twelve had

inadequately equipped laboratories. Some of the reasons they came up with were, "too many students for the room provided, sharing of science laboratory and using rooms such as the dining room or empty classrooms that were not equipped as Home Science laboratories".

Shiundu and Omulando (1992) argue that the school management should strive to provide all the necessary resources needed for that particular subject being offered. This is particularly true because it is evident that schools lacking particular resources meant for a particular subject greatly influence choice and performance of that subject. Also, Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) opined that a Home Science class size was dictated by the teaching resources for the Home Science subject. In this regard, the more the teaching resources in a subject, the higher the enrolment, and the lesser the teaching resources available, the lower the enrolment.

Ozioma (2011) in her study on influential factors affecting students attitude towards vocational/technical subjects in Nigeria revealed that student's interests in the study of vocational subjects are high because their interests were aroused by the practicals carried out in the laboratories. This factor can only be possible in those schools endowed with the necessary learning resources. Availability of sewing tools and equipment greatly plays a role in the student's liking of Home Science particularly in the clothing and textiles unit. In her study, Serem (2011) reiterates that the availability of sewing machines which must be in good working condition enables each and every student to adequately practice until they are able to internalize the skill. She further explains that in cases where the sewing machines are few and are not in good working conditions, students desire to learn were

greatly hampered especially where the classes were big with few machines. Also, Ode *et al.*, (2013) found that students had a feeling that Home Economics subject was costly as they were to purchase materials to be used in the practical sessions.

Students feelings and sentiments on the availability of teaching and learning resources greatly affect their choice of subjects as echoed by Ndalichako and Komba (2014). Some of their extracts were:

"Sincerely speaking, we enjoy studying arts subjects. There is a serious shortage of science teachers and there are no textbooks in some subjects to the extent that even the teacher borrows a book from some of the students. The science laboratory lacks the facilities that would allow us to conduct experiments therefore we don't do practicals seriously" (FGD, Student, school P, 17/4/2014)

"I don't like chemistry because our teacher was on study leave and we did not have any other chemistry teacher in school. So, having stayed for one year and a half without a teacher has made me lose interest in the subject. Although the teacher is back, he is still the only teacher in school and is supposed to teach all the classes from Form I to Form IV. So, it is really difficult for him to teach all of us effectively. The teacher cannot afford giving us sufficient exercises and assisting individual students who might need further assistance" (FGD, student, school K, 24/2/2014)

This study sought to find out whether similar sentiments could be felt in the teaching and learning of Home Science subject in secondary schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County as both the human resource and the teaching equipment and materials are very vital for learning to occur.

Muthui (1981) reported that the clothing and textile unit in Home Science was wide in relation to the time allocated, expensive for the students and performance standards demanded for the coursework were high although it is allocated few marks in relation to

the work and time involved. This aspect may be a contributing factor as to why most students will avoid Home Science for other subjects that take less time and one can easily get the desired grade in that subject.

Further works by Van der Berg (2002) found out that in some Latin American countries, the poor populations did receive an inferior quality of schooling. This study brought forth the idea that students from poorer backgrounds (schools) were generally less informed in comparison with other students. Negative factors like inaccessible schools, lack of resources and unqualified personnel do affect academic performance (Brock & Cammish, 1997). They further revealed that parents in some nations were reluctant to send their daughters to school because they did not have female teachers, accommodation and inadequate security.

A study by Sukovieff (1989) on students two years after their graduation revealed that lack of money may have moderately influenced student's career decision. They did strongly report that cost of the program is an important factor in choosing and completion of a particular career.

In summing up this factor, Ndalichako and Komba (2014), reveals that "teachers and school related factors are among key determining factors in eroding or developing students interests in particular subjects"

This independent variable was measured by the total number of Home Science laboratories and how they were equipped and the frequency of doing practicals. This was reported through responses from the respondents and also observation done by the researcher. The data was presented in form of tables and charts.

#### 2.3.3 Qualification of Home Science Teachers

For one to be effective in their work place, they need to be educated. Usman (2012) defines a qualified teacher as one that has a certificate and who has a bachelor's degree. Over the years, experience has been said to be the best teacher. The teachers' level of education and teaching experience significantly have an effect on the academic achievement of learners in Home Science (Ofem, Iyam, & Bassey 2015). Colfater, Ladd and Vidgor (2006) and Adenji (2004) reported that there is a difference between performance of learners taught by qualified teachers and those taught by unqualified teachers. Furthermore, Adaramola and Obomanu (2011) established that the absence of qualified teachers led to consistent poor performance of learners. Therefore, a well trained and experienced teacher in a classroom set up may directly influence students to choose and do well in their subject.

Ladd and Sorensen (2015) report that the term experienced teachers refer to those teachers who have taught for not less than five years. However, most research studies suggest that teachers are considerably more effective after two years of being in the job (Peske & Haycock, 2006). Ofem *et al.*, (2015) reports that the more number of years a worker stays in the job makes them more productive.

The experience of teachers normally has a positive effect on the academic performance of a learner and the longer the teaching experience of the teacher the more effective and productive they become (Onuoha, 1999; Ofem *et al.*, (2015) and Iheanacho, 2002). However, Zuzovsky (2003) attest that it is challenging to interpret teachers experience and the achievement of students because the variable is affected by market situations or

motivation to work. Qualification of Home Science teachers was measured by their responses on education level and experience. The data was reported in tables and a histogram.

## 2.3.5 Students' Attitude Towards Home Science Subject

Students may develop an attitude towards a subject which may be positive or negative. Serem (2011) states that attitudes are likes and dislikes and state of mind for and in contrast to something. In general view, a negative attitude towards a subject may lead a student to have no interest in it and when it is made optional, many students would then avoid it. Contrary to this, when a student develops a positive attitude towards the subject, there is a tendency of liking it and this automatically makes them choose it. This view is in line with Simpson and Oliver (Cited in Oriahi *et al.*, 2010).

Several studies have been carried out to investigate the role played by personal goals. For instance, a study done by Rubin and Biekman (1999) found out that one's desire to be helpful to others did contribute to the choice of a chiropractic career. This was attributed to the fact that students had been made aware of the importance of defining their personal goals. A Similar study by Cooperstein and Schwartz (1992) revealed important factors like variety, challenge and the ability to define personal goals as leading factors in the choice of a career.

A study by Serem (2011) revealed that some Home Science students liked the subject because of the units being offered. For instance, Foods and Nutrition was the liked unit (47.2%) followed by Home Management (21%) and thirdly Clothing and Textiles.

Among the reasons given for liking, were that they were easy to understand and they enjoyed learning the subject. Risser and Laskin (1996) did some analysis on the factors which attracted women to a certain field. They did report that they had a strong excitement and enthusiasm for the chosen profession. In addition to this point, study by Kerka (2003) highlights enthusiasm, self- motivation and interest as being strong factor that affects their careers. Contrary to this, Ode *et al.*, (2013) found out that low enrolment in Home Economics programme was attributed to lack of interest in the subject by the students which may have been occasioned by lack of funds to run the subject.

A study by Young, Fraser and Woolnough (1997) showed that a person is more likely to select a career in science and engineering if they did strongly believe in themselves to have the personality for the particular courses. De Almeida, Leite and Woolnough (1998) reported that individuals who had classified themselves as intelligent aspired careers related to science and engineering. This study also reported that future scientists perceived themselves as being more sufficient in their future lives as engineers. This independent variable on students' attitudes was measured by opinions from both Home Science teachers and students. Data was then reported in tables and pie charts.

# 2.3.6 Career Opportunities

Choice of a career to pursue in the world of a student is always a nightmare since it determines the kind of jobs they will venture into later on in life. Solving such problem calls for careful subject selection which has to be in unison with their interests and capabilities. Many a times the society has had an impact on the careers students choose

since there is a strong feeling that there are some careers and jobs that bear much weight and that a student should not venture into just any type of career.

Students may be influenced by the availability of many job opportunities in a chosen field. For instance, a study by Jones and Larke (2005) established that students perceived opportunities for the viable, prosperous careers in an agriculture related field was limited. In such a case where there are limited options to choose from, they finally settle on other careers that are versatile. Despite the limited chances in courses perceived to be highly prestigious, students still demand for such courses. Liberal arts and environmental education were least preferred by the 2014 KCSE candidates as they opined that they had less openings in the job market (Ouma, 2016). Uwameiye (2015); Ode *et al.*, (2013) report that students were not aware of job prospects that Home Economics offers therefore resulted to low enrolment in the course in tertiary institutions.

Similar results were found by a study by Mbithe (2012) that had 83% of the respondents indicating that they chose physics as their career goals had a strong linkage with physics. This fact may have been as a result of perceived importance of physics in technology which has more employment opportunities compared to other fields.

Indoshi *et al.*, (2010) had a similar concept where they established that students had dropped Art and Design subject because they had a strong belief that other careers were much better than Art and Design. Also, their teachers confirmed that students felt that other careers were more paying in comparison to Art and Design. Sang (2002) had similar findings which did indicate that Home Science is not marketable when it comes to job opportunities in comparison with other subjects that are optional. Study by Ososki,
Morago and van Sickle (2006) showed that learners viewed teaching as a career that had limited job opportunities, poor career progression and limited promotion opportunities and the idea that teachers are not well enumerated for good performance.

Study by Singaravelu, White and Bringaze (2005) cross examined factors that influenced student's choice of major subjects and they were able to establish that status and prestige of a career are more important considerations for the intermediate students in comparison to that of the domestic students. This factor is far more pronounced in the choice of some optional subjects as they may be prestigious to study them simply because they lead to prestigious careers that they would so wish to attain.

Further works by Ososki *et al.*, (2006) did report that some students, who had not enrolled in teaching as a career, saw teaching as a low status job, negatively perceived in the community. In addition to this, it was evident that some parents within the study approved that the low university entrance requirements had lowered the status of teaching profession which then resulted in lower teaching force and low remunerations. This aspect is so common with the young adults as they choose university degrees and most of them do apply for teaching as the last option because of the low status teachers have been placed in the society yet they play a major role in the same society. In a study conducted by Wangah (1985), reported that previous studies indicated that few students did not take Home Science because they saw it as less prestigious.

In addition to prestige of a career, lifestyle preference does strongly stand out. In a study done by Harris *et al.*, (2005) on doctors at the children's hospital, it was reported that lifestyle preference was the most important determinant for career choice. Therefore,

choice of a subject to pursue is mostly guided on the career aspiration of an individual. Also, works by Wangah (1985) report that Home Science is not pursued by many students because they view it as less important, less prestigious and lacks a vocational future. Home Science subject may be viewed by many as being unmarketable possibly due to less value attached to it. Also, works by Olufunmilayo and Oluwaseun (2013) did summarize that parents do look for prestigious career for their offspring. Parental influence may negatively affect students' choice of a subject that is in line with their most preferred career.

A study by Singaravelu *et al.*, (2005) report that certain factors dealing with interaction with students, staff, career planning and participation does influence student's career choice. A similar study by Sukovieff (1989) established that career education influence students' career selection. This is because students get exposed to the outside world and they get an idea of what career they can venture into.

In Kenya, Universities holds exhibitions annually meant to enlighten students about the various courses and careers they can venture into. When students are exposed to such exhibitions, they do form interests in certain subjects which may compel them to choose that subject that directly leads to their identified careers.

Other works conducted by Hughes and Karp (2004) showed that career guidance interventions like career days positively influence the students career development. This is attributed to the fact that students will decide and understand their chosen career. In a different study, students revealed that the key factor that influenced them to pursue a teaching career was voluntary work and an involvement in school activities during career days (Ososki *et al.*, 2006). Similar findings were reported by Jones and Larke (2005) that prior work experience and exposure to careers through internship, cooperative work programs and career fairs play a role in enlightening students on kind of careers they could venture into as a result of their practical approach in the job.

Socializers are individuals who have influenced a student to take a particular career (Baboolal and Hutchinson, 2007). Examples of the socializers could range from teachers, guidance counselors, parents, peers and mass media. Serem (2011) believes that a person that receives positive view and expectation from the socializer ends up in acquiring a positive self-concept that in turn influences motivation and achievement. The author further elaborates that role models may influence the attitude of a student towards a particular area. The author strongly affirms that teachers do have a great influence on the direction the students take concerning Home Science particularly the clothing and Textile Unit. In her recommendations, she proposes that teachers of Home Science can be role models by essentially designing and making personal, family clothing and household articles.

In her sentiments, Mbithe (2012) says that teachers failed to inspire students on the physics subject which resulted in dropping of the subject by the students. Also, teachers may have contributed to the students not liking and subsequently dropping physics because 62% of the students did indicate that teachers missed lessons in junior classes which made students feel that their teachers lacked commitment. Study by Torongey 1996 as cited by (Mbithe, 2012) had similar sentiments that frequency of teachers missing lessons contributed negatively on the students. Forty nine (49%) of respondents

in Mbithe (2012) did indicate that teachers were the major source of career information. Teachers tend to be more influential in choice of careers in comparison to career counselors since students feel more at ease with them than career counselors, (Migunde *et al.*, 2012). This sentiment was also echoed by Ndalachiko and Komba (2014) who noted that teachers do play a very significant role on whether a student liked or disliked a particular subject. They report that teachers who are prompt, devoted and sensitive to the needs of students enhancing the interest of students towards the subject. From the above studies, it comes out clearly that teachers do play a key role in shaping the lives of children especially on the subjects they teach.

Guidance and counselling may also play a key role in influencing students on the kind of subjects and careers they can venture into. A study by Singaravelu *et al.*, (2005) revealed that school guidance counselors had a significant influence on careers students choose. They did report that there was a disparity among international students who had no guidance counselors in their institutions.

Similarly, Mbithe (2012) reports that 90% of respondents indicated that they received career guidance from the careers department. Further studies indicated that professional guidance and counseling should be offered to students if at all they want to choose subjects in accordance to their cognitive abilities, interests and relationship to their future careers (Owoyele & Toyobo, 2008). An analysis study by Hughes and Karp (2004) showed that guidance at school influenced students positively on the choice of their careers. Also, Ozioma (2011) revealed that absence of guidance counselors in schools negatively contributes to the choice of vocational/technical subjects especially on the

students who are endowed with abilities and skills. This in turn makes students shun away from such subjects because they lack encouragement and the push from the counselors.

Also, the summary remarks by Olufunmilayo and Oluwaseun (2013) that all the selected secondary schools did not benefit from the service of a career counselor hence the one-sided shift on the students towards a particular career path. However, reports by Weiler 1977 in Borchet (2002) differed by pointing out that counselors can draw preference to the forefront but they should not do an evaluation. It is believed that counselors should not influence students on careers to pursue.

Parents greatly have an influence on the kind of subjects and careers their children venture into. Ndalachiko and Komba (2014) in their study confirmed that most parents in the community schools had never made it to the secondary school education therefore they had no major influence on the kind of education their children had and most likely did not play a role in the kind of subjects they chose. A Study by Young *et al.*, (1997) indicated that family members in the lives of students' mothers in particular significantly influenced careers. Contrary to this finding, Olufunmilayo and Oluwaseun (2013) mentioned that parents were eagerly looking forward for a prestigious career for their children.

Also, Serem (2011) indicated that parents have an influence on the kind of subjects their children take, for instance their perception of clothing and textiles unit may make students avoid Home Science altogether as the two are inseparable. In a study conducted

by Otunga (1993) it was revealed that girls who had pursued Home Science had a strong backing by their parents who considered the subject as feminine.

Ozioma (2011) also agrees that the socio-economic status of a parent may influence a student not to take a vocational subject. Parents of educated children would not wish their children to take certain subjects due to the perceived opinion of subjects. She further points out that parent's placement in society does influence the interests of a student towards the study of a particular subject. Also, Ferry (2006) backs this idea by reporting that parental encouragement does contribute to learning and choice of a career. Also, Fleming, Engerman and Grifin (2005) reports that having a parent who is an engineer does create an idea that being an engineer makes one have a realistic goal which had a liking towards that field. The author reiterates that parents should not dictate to their offspring about the kind of subjects and careers to venture it. The author further believed that each and every individual in their time has freedom to explore various subjects until they come to terms with their most preferred career.

Peers may also influence students to choose certain subjects over the other. Mbithe (2012) reports that 3% of students chose physics since they were influenced by their friends whereas 5% indicated that they did not choose physics because their friends did not also choose. Also, teachers in the same study responded that 83% of students were not influenced by peer pressure whereas 17% were influenced by peer pressure. From this finding, it was concluded that peer pressure does not influence choice of physics simply because of the availability of the careers department.

Type of school one attends greatly has an impact on the choice of the optional subjects. Works of Chuenyane (1983) did propose that schooling does play a very important role in career choice. He did report that the white schools had resources and did maintain awareness and understanding of most careers whereas government funded schools did not. His study further brought out the idea that traditionally African schools had difficulties on decision making in relation to their career choice on the account of their limited career choices available to them.

Another study done in Nigeria by Olufunmilayo and Oluwaseun (2013) revealed that students who had envisioned their career early in life are much higher than those students who had postponed their ambitions until when a decision was required. They further affirm that previous research does confirm that many students are still not aware of not only the subjects' combinations leading to their careers but also not conversant about careers that are in unison with their personalities. This idea may pin point the fact that students will end up choosing careers that are not in harmony with their personality types. Also in this study, students revealed that personality mostly does affect their choice. Work done by Onoyase and Onoyase (2009) further reveals that a higher percentage of students had indicated their interests in prestigious careers instead of those careers that match their personalities. In any chosen subject/career, students need to be knowledgeable as they search for their career interests (Borchet, 2002).

The independent variable on available career opportunities was measured by the available career guidance in schools, the people involved in guiding them, opinions on whether the

information they received was sufficient and whether respondents were aware of careers related to Home Science subject. Data was also presented in tables and pie charts.

# 2.4 Summary of Literature and Gaps in Knowledge

This literature review creates the impression that there are a lot of perspectives and studies to do with career choices all over the world stemming from choice of subjects to partake at secondary school. Factors that have been looked at include; school policies on subject selection, teaching resources, qualification of Home Science teachers, students' attitudes towards Home Science subject and career opportunities. From the studies reviewed, it is evident that none of the studies has looked at reasons why many students don't take Home Science in EMC yet Home Science is a subject that equips one with life skills that do form part and parcel of our daily lives both at home and in our places of work. It is quite evident that most studies in the subject have looked at the attitudes of teachers and students towards the teaching and learning of Home Science subject while others have specifically narrowed down to certain major topics covered in Home Science. The researcher therefore intends to fill this knowledge gap by trying to establish factors which influence the choice of Home Science subject in secondary schools in EMC.

#### **CHAPTER THREE**

# **RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY**

#### **3.1 Introduction**

This chapter discusses the research design, study area, population, sample and sampling techniques, research instruments, ethical consideration, data collection procedures and data analysis.

## **3.2 Research Design**

This study used the descriptive survey design, employing both quantitative and qualitative approaches. Creswell and Plano Clark (2011) argue that quantitative and qualitative approaches enable a greater degree of understanding to be formulated than if a single approach were adopted to specific studies. Descriptive survey design involves the identification of the characteristics of observed phenomena (Leedy & Ormrod, 2001). This is because it does not change or modify the situation being investigated. In support of this design, Kothari (2004) believes that descriptive surveys are concerned with describing the characteristics of a certain individual or phenomena. According to Mouton (1996) a survey is used to collect data for describing a population too large to observe directly. Also, Gall, Gall and Borg (2005) notes that a survey research involves collection of information about respondents' beliefs, attitudes, interests or behavior.

#### 3.3 Study Area

This study was conducted in Elgeyo Marakwet County which is found in the Rift Valley region of Kenya. The county, among other counties were formed after the dispensation of

the 2010 constitution. According to the County Government of Elgeyo Marakwet (2013) the county covers a total area of 3,029.9Km<sup>2</sup>. It borders West Pokot County to the North, Baringo County to the East, Trans Nzoia County to the Northwest and Uasin Gishu County to the West. The County is divided into three topographical zones; The Highlands, Kerio Valley and the Escarpment where they are all divided by the Elgeyo Escarpment. Administratively, the county is split into four sub-counties namely, Keiyo South, Keiyo North, Marakwet East and Marakwet West. The County encompasses a variety of geographical features and the Rift Valley is the striking feature that stands out. Climatic conditions vary according to the altitude. Whereas in the Valley, the temperatures are very hot, as one moves upward, the temperature becomes very cool. The predominant communities in the county are the *Keiyos* and *Marakwets* from the Kalenjin sub-tribe. Elgeyo Marakwet County was selected for this study because according to the KCSE results analysis of 2013, out of the 91 secondary schools in the county only 12 secondary schools offer Home Science subject.

## **3.4 Study Population**

The study population comprised eight (8) County schools offering Home Science subject in Elgeyo Marakwet County. The criteria for selecting the county schools was based on the fact that county schools were many thus the possibility of having many students who may be affected by the determinants under the study. It also included all the form four students taking Home Science subject and some form four students who had dropped Home Science subject. In addition, the school Principals and the Home Science teachers in the County schools were included in the study as they held valuable information. The distribution of study population is shown in Table 3.1.

Study population	Total number
Principals	8
Home Science Teachers	8
Form Four Students	116
Form four students who dropped Home Science subject	50
TOTAL	182

**Table 3.1: Study Population** 

# 3.5 Sampling Techniques

Non-probability sampling methods were utilized to obtain the sample. First, purposive sampling was used to select all county secondary schools in EMC, all Principals and all Home Science teachers in schools offering Home Science subject up to form four. Purposive sampling was also used to select all form four students taking Home Science subject. Purposive sampling is selecting a sample on the basis of knowledge of the population, its elements, and the nature of research aims (Babbie, 1990; Voicu, 2011). Secondly, snowball sampling was used to select some of the students who had dropped Home Science subject as they were also a viable group with information pertaining to the study. According to Henry (1990) and Kurant, Markopoulou, and Thiran (2011) snowball sampling technique relies on identified group of members who identify others who may share the same characteristics. These two non-probability sampling techniques allowed the researcher to use cases which had the required information.

## **3.6 Sample Size Determination**

Purposive sampling technique was used to select one hundred and sixteen (116) form four students taking Home Science subject and snowball sampling technique was used to select fifty (50) form four students who had dropped Home Science subject after form one. Six (6) Home Science teachers were also purposively selected together with the six (6) Principals of the sampled schools offering Home Science subject up to form four. However, the other two schools were not sampled since they offered Home Science subject up to form two. This gave the actual sample size of 178. The total sample size that took part in the study is shown in Table 3.2.

Respondents	Total	Sample size	Percentage
	number		
Principals	8	6	75%
Home Science Teachers	8	6	75%
Form Four Students	116	116	100%
Form four students who dropped Home	50	50	100%
Science subject			
TOTAL	182	178	

 Table 3. 2: Sample size determination

# **3.7 Study Variables**

In this study, the independent variables were the determinants of choice of Home Science subject which include; the school policies on subject selection, availability of teaching resources, education level and experience of Home Science teachers, attitude towards the subject and career opportunities. The choice of Home Science subject was the dependent variable. The study took into consideration the following intervening variables; curriculum reviews, pay structure and cultural beliefs.

# **3.8 Research Instruments**

This study used a questionnaire, interview schedule and observation schedule. The use of the three instruments assisted in gathering both quantitative and qualitative data.

#### **3.8.1 Questionnaire**

This study employed two sets of questionnaires for both the teachers and the students. These were preferred because they are capable of eliciting information from a large number of respondents. According to Kombo and Tromp (2006), questionnaires can be used to cover a wide area and there is no bias on the side of the researcher and respondents. The questionnaire included both open-ended and closed-ended items. Questionnaires were used because they were able to measure many variables (Gall *et al.*, 2005). The closed-ended items are easy to fill, relatively objective and easy to tabulate whereas the open-ended allowed respondents to express themselves freely without restrictions (Colten & Covert, 2007). The questionnaire for the teacher had five sections while that of the students had four sections; where one section in each case aimed at acquiring demographic information and the other sections were concerned with the determinants of enrolment in Home Science subject as per the objectives of the study.

#### **3.8.2 Interview Schedule**

The interview sessions were organized for all the Principals of all the county secondary schools that offer Home Science subject in EMC. This was done after the administration

of the questionnaire so as to gain more insight into the study. The interview schedule entailed the use of structured questions. Gillin (2015) states that, in structured questions, same questions are asked to all respondents. Corbetta (2003, p.269) further says that, structured interviews are "... interviews in which all respondents are asked the same questions with the same wording and in the same sequence."

## **3.8.3 Observation Checklist**

Mcneil and Chapman (2005) state that, observation overcomes one of the key disadvantages of interviews and questionnaires, that is, the responses provided may not be accurate. Such inaccuracies occur due to the respondent's lack of awareness of their own behavior, lack of an accurate memory of what they did, deliberate lies to make them appear better than they are and the desire to tell the researcher what they think the researcher wants to hear (Cohen, Manion, & Morrison, 2007).

The non-participatory observation was used. This was used to observe and verify the status of the resources in the schools. Mutai (2000) notes that, observation does not only rely on what people say they do or what they say they think. It is more direct than that. Instead it draws on the direct evidence of the eye to witness events at hand. This technique was used to determine the existence and maintenance level of teaching resources which included; Clothing and Textiles equipment and Foods and Nutrition equipment. The researcher used this method to eliminate subjective bias and get the right picture on the availability of teaching resources.

# 3.9 Validity and Reliability

#### **3.9.1** Validity

Validity is the accuracy and meaning of inferences that are based on the research results. According to Perri and Lichtenwald (2010) validity of the instruments means the degree to which the instruments are used to measure what they intended to measure. Bashir, Afzal and Azeem (2008) further state that validity clarifies whether the research instrument accurately measures that which it was intended to measure or how correct the research findings are. The researcher consulted with the experts in the area of Home Science in the School of Education, University of Eldoret, who critiqued, made corrections and put some inputs to ascertain face, content and construct validity in the questionnaires.

Several methods were adopted to enhance validity for qualitative data. These included well-documented audit trail of materials and processes (Kahn, 2000; Carcary, 2009) and respondent verification (George & Apter, 2004). Here individual viewpoints and experiences were verified against others and, ultimately, a rich picture of the attitudes, needs or behavior of those under scrutiny constructed based on the contributions of a range of people. All these led to appropriateness of the research instruments.

#### **3.9.2 Reliability**

Reliability refers to the extent to which a research instrument yields measures that are consistent each time it is administered to the same individual (Cohen *et al.*, 2007; Kothari, 2004). A minimum requirement for an evaluation instrument should be that the

respondent gives the same answer to the same question or the same measurement if the circumstances have not changed (Saunders, Philip & Thornhill, 2009). Test-retest method was used to test the reliability of the questionnaire (Mugenda & Mugenda, 1999). This was obtained by administering the questionnaires twice in two schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County, which had similar characteristics with the selected six secondary schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County. The researcher then calculated the coefficient of the two scores using Cronbach alpha and established the reliability of the research instruments.

On the other hand, the essence of reliability for qualitative data lies with consistency of results (Grossoehme, 2014). Silverman (2009) proposed two approaches in enhancing the reliability of qualitative data that, the researcher utilized. These were constant data comparison and comprehensive data use. As data were extracted from the original sources, the researcher verified their accuracy in terms of form and context with constant comparison with colleagues in in each of department at the university (George & Apter, 2004). The scope and analysis of data was also comprehensive and inclusive (Patton, 1999).

The research instruments were piloted with an aim of determining how effective or reliable the questionnaire would be during the actual field research and were able to identify any item that was ambiguous or unclear to the respondent so as to adjust accordingly (Malcolm, 2006). Kothari (2004) points out that piloting brings to light any weaknesses. Also, it does assess whether the questions have been designed in a manner to elicit the required information from respondents and whether the items will be understood

(Mugenda & Mugenda, 1999; Babbie, 2010; McNabb, 2008). Piloting was done in two secondary schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County which had similar characteristics to those of the targeted group. The sample was obtained by purposively selecting form four students taking Home Science subject together with their Home Science teachers. A total of 24 Home Science students took part in the piloting.

Since the co-efficient of correlation obtained was 0.825 the research instruments were considered reliable for the study. This is acceptable as Cozby (2004) puts that, for most measures the correlation should be at least 0.80.

The pilot showed that certain questions in the students' questionnaire could not elicit the required information in line with the research objective. Therefore, an observation checklist (Appendix 6) was added to include equipment and their availability whereas question 10 on the teacher's questionnaire was changed to a close-ended question asking teachers to tick against the four options provided, that is, strongly positive, fairly positive, fairly negative and strongly negative.

## **3.10 Data Collection Procedures**

The data collection entailed several procedures. The authorization to collect data and permission for the research was sought from the National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (NACOSTI) Appendix 8. Upon receiving the permit, the researcher reported to the County Commissioner and the County Director of Education office for letters of permission and introduction to the schools.

Primary data for this study was collected by the researcher from the respondents. Primary data are collected for specific research problem at hand (Hox & Boeije, 2005). The researcher visited the schools with an aim of familiarizing oneself to the schools and finding the best approach to use when administering the instruments to the respondents. Meetings were held with the principals and also the Home Science teachers where discussions pertaining to time and date for data collection modalities were agreed upon. The researcher then visited the schools as per the agreed upon appointments to administer the instruments. The researcher then interacted with the respondents explaining what the study was about then sought their consent to participate in the study. Once the respondents signed the consent form, the researcher administered the questionnaire first followed by in-depth interviews with the principals to get more insights on the study. Thereafter, the researcher carried out observation to ascertain the availability of the teaching resources.

## **3.11 Data Analysis**

Data was analyzed quantitatively and qualitatively after it was collected, examined for completeness, cleaned and then coded appropriately. This helped to put responses to a limited category and further promoted efficiency in analysis as several responses were reduced to small groups containing very important information (Kothari, 2004; Nigatu, 2009).

Quantitative data was analyzed using descriptive statistics whereby frequencies, percentages and means were used to analyze data that was obtained from closed-ended items in the questionnaire and the observation checklist. According to Kothari (2004),

descriptive statistics provides meaningful distribution of scores using statistical measures of central tendencies, dispersion, and distribution. Quantitative data included responses that were obtained in relation to the number of laboratories, adequacy and maintenance of equipment, number of students taking Home Science subject and number of people involved in guidance and counselling. Quantitative data was coded as per the questions and entered as per the various labels by the aid of the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS), version 23.

Qualitative data derived from open ended questions in the questionnaire and interview schedule that included information on the attitude towards the subject was organized, sorted and analyzed into themes. Blaxter, Hughes, and Tight (2006) noted that qualitative analysis entails coding and classifying data (also referred to as categorizing and indexing) with the aim of making sense of the data collected and to highlight important message. Qualitative data was used to compliment quantitative data. It helped in contextualizing the opinions provided leading to further interpretation of the findings (Kothari, 2004). Data was reported in tables, bar charts and bar graphs.

#### 3.12 Ethical Considerations

Research authorization and permit was sought and granted by the National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (Appendix 8). Further, the County Director of Education approved permission to collect information from the County secondary schools offering Home Science subject (Appendix 9). The researcher provided the credentials to indicate that he/she is a researcher and would adhere to the ethical position with respect to the conducted research. Consent of the respondents was sought and they were made aware of the purpose of the research (Appendix 2). The researcher also ensured the confidentiality of respondents when dealing with their responses and this was done by having a cover letter to the respondents in each questionnaire (Appendix 1).

# **3.13 Chapter Summary**

This chapter has discussed the research design, study area, population, sample and sampling techniques, research instruments, instrument validation, pilot study, ethical consideration, data collection procedures, data analysis and ethical considerations.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR**

# DATA PRESENTATION, ANALYSIS, INTERPRETATION AND DISCUSSION 4.1 Introduction

This chapter deals with data presentation, analysis, interpretation and discussions of the results.

## 4.2 Response Rate

All the one hundred and seventy-two (172) issued questionnaires were returned by both the teachers and the students which resulted to 100% response rate. This was possible since the researcher administered and collected them immediately. In some cases, where it was difficult to get them back the same day, the researcher got in touch with the teachers who ensured they were all returned.

#### **4.3 Demographic Information of the Respondents**

#### 4.3.1 Student's Gender

The sampled respondents comprised of 166 female students in form four. This comprised all the student respondents that the researcher had purposively selected to participate in the study.

#### **4.3.2** Age Distribution of Students Involved in the Study

This study revealed that out of the sampled 166 students, 78 (47%) were eighteen years, 53 (32%) were seventeen years and 35 (21%) were sixteen years.

## 4.3.3 Teachers' Gender

The researcher sought to establish the gender of the teachers with an intention of finding whether both male and females teachers teach the Home Science subject. This is because of the notion that Home Science is a feminine subject. The study established that all the six teachers in the selected secondary schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County were females implying that there were no male teachers teaching Home Science subject in the sampled secondary schools. Findings from this study also showed that all the principals from the sampled schools were female.

## 4.3.4 Age Distribution of Home Science Teachers Involved in the Study

This study revealed that out of the sampled 6, 3 (50%) were between 37 and 42 years, 1 (16.7%) was between 19 and 24 years, 1 (16.7%) was between 25 and 30 years and another 1 (16.7%) was between 43 and 48 years. The findings of this study show that the teachers were generally mature and therefore had a wide experience. Hence, they were in a better position to mould and nurture the students who were much younger than them. Table 4. 1

Age Bracket	Frequency	Percent
19-24 years	1	16.7
25-30 years	1	16.7
37-42 years	3	50.0
43-48 years	1	16.7
Total	6	100

 Table 4.1. Age distribution of Home Science Teachers

# 4.3.5 Academic Qualification of Students' Parents

The researcher intended to identify parents' educational attainment whether it was a determinant on enrolment of Home Science subject in secondary schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County. This is because, parents would want their children to pursue careers that surpass their own highest academic qualifications. The study findings revealed that fathers who attained a Diploma formed were 60 (39.4%), graduates, 37 (24.3%) and 33 (21.7%) had both KCPE and KCSE certificates. The fathers who attained a post graduate certificate were 22 (14.5%). The study further revealed that mothers who attained KCSE/KCPE formed the majority with a total of 56 (36.1%) and closely followed by diploma holders 48 (31.0%), post graduate 28 (18%) and the least were graduates, 23 (14.8%). Results from this study indicated that parents of the respondents were generally educated as most parents had attained basic education as the least level. Figure 4.1



Figure 4.1. Academic Qualification of Students' Parents

#### **4.4 School Policies on Subject Selection**

Objective one was to establish the influence of school policies on subject selection on enrolment in Home Science subject. This study established that schools normally follow the guidelines provided by the Ministry of Education pertaining to the number and type of subjects as per the clusters. Interviews conducted with the school Principals revealed that the subjects offered in the sampled schools from group four and five were four in number, that is, Home Science, Business Studies, Agriculture and Computer Studies. In most cases, Agriculture and Home Science were blocked such that a student was to choose one of them. Business Studies was mostly compulsory in form one and upon entry to form three, a student would make one choice of the subject to pursue.

It was also revealed that most of the sampled schools had no prerequisites for choosing Home Science except two schools whereby, in one school choice of Home Science was determined by good performance by the students and their ability to pay the extra fee to fund the subject, and in another, there was one stream specifically set aside for Home Science subject. The results from this study show that school policies may demand that certain subjects in group four and five could only be offered in one stream out of the other streams. This could be attributed to inadequacy of both human and material resources.

This practice was also noted by Wagah (2009) cited in Indoshi *et al.*, 2010 as Art and Design in Nyanza Province was only offered in one stream. Therefore, students in different streams missed certain subjects because it was not offered in their stream. This established that certain schools in the county had streaming practices where one

particular class in form one was specifically set aside for Home Science subject. It was felt that students who are not good in that particular chosen class would be denied the golden opportunity to get life skills offered in Home Science subject that are very essential to an individual for self-reliance and solving unemployment problem among the youths today. Therefore, selection of Home Science subject may be determined by the available school policies.

Through the interview with the principals, it was established that the school administration fully supported the Home Science subject. It was reported that Home Science was the best performing subject and in most of the schools it was among the top in the KCSE subject ranking within the school in comparison to other subjects, and therefore viewed as a very essential subject. This finding contradicts that of Etherington (2013) in London Secondary school Art department who remarked that school organization was unsupportive and obstructive towards Art where it became very difficult for the department to solve.

Also, principals of the sampled schools indicated that the presence of Home Science subject in the school ensures a smooth running of the school as it improves standards of living within the school especially in terms of good grooming, personal hygiene, environmental hygiene and safety measures

Schools that offer Home Science subject do this with an aim of boosting the school's results and that of the students. The study also revealed that teachers of Home Science who participated in this study felt that Home Science was a very important subject that should be pursued by all the students. This is because Home Science subject imparts one

with essential life skills to face the realities of life. Regardless of the chosen career, students with Home Science knowledge are able to fit wholly as they make use of the knowledge gained to improve their livelihoods. Principals who took part in this study strongly felt that all students should be encouraged to take Home Science if resources are available.

Despite the fact that the teachers were of the opinion that the subject is a booster and that should be pursued by all students, they felt that Home Science subject consumed a lot of time especially on practicals. This study concurs with that of Indoshi *et al.*, (2010) where they reported that 79 (26.9%) of the respondents ranked Art and Design in first position as the curriculum that consumes a lot of time. Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) opinioned that Home Science being a vocational subject, there is need to practice the learnt concepts as it is very crucial for the attainment of required Home Science competencies. Similar sentiments were echoed by Serem, Mukwa, and Kafu (2010) where, six (22.2%) of the respondents felt that the clothing and construction unit is practical oriented and for learning to take place more time is required. They further stated that the unit needs to be separated and offered individually as a subject at KCSE level.

Paper three is another practical paper which deals with foods and nutrition. Here, learners are also expected to put into practice concepts learnt theoretically into practice. It may be concluded that majority of the teachers felt that Home Science is time consuming simply because in this paper, students are put into shifts to be able to carry out the practical individually from preparation, cooking, presentation and clearing up for the next shift to come in. This process usually takes a lot of time especially where there is a large class with limited resources as they wait for one another. Despite the fact that Home Science subject may be an expensive subject on the part of the resources, sampled teachers reported that they had to be highly innovative by improvising resources from the locally available materials to be able to teach Home Science concepts well.

#### 4.5 Availability of Teaching Resources

Objective two was to determine the effect of teaching resources on enrolment in Home Science subject. In particular, information was sought from the respondents on availability of Home Science laboratories and how equipped they were, frequency of doing the practicals and their views on effects of availability of resources on enrolment.

#### 4.5.1 Number of Home Science Laboratories and how Equipped they were

A higher number of respondents 106 (64.2%), indicated that there was one (1) laboratory, 47 (28.5%) respondents mentioned two (2) laboratories and 13 (7.9%) indicated that they had no laboratory. This implies that majority of the schools had at least one laboratory. Table 4.2

No. of Home Science Laboratories	Frequency	Percent	
0	13	7.9	
1	106	64.2	
2	47	28.5	
Total	166	100	

**Table 4.2 Number of Home Science Laboratories** 

Therefore, the few schools that offered Home Science could lead to a large number of students either dropping or doing Home Science. From those without a laboratory, they had a multipurpose room they used whenever need arose. This finding concurred with that of Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) who also reported that two of their sampled schools did

not have a lab and twelve others had inadequate laboratories. They further noted that one of the reasons was that they had a particular room which at one time was a dining room and the other time could be a Home Science laboratory. Ideally, in a normal set up Home Science subject requires two laboratories, one for Foods and Nutrition and the other for Clothing and Textiles. Due to limited resources, most schools will have one room meant to cater for all the practicals done in Home Science and this may eventually limit the number of students to be enrolled in the subject.

The respondents were further asked to indicate how equipped the laboratories were from the given categories. A fairly equipped Home Science laboratory is one that is equipped with basic equipment whereas a fully equipped Home Science laboratory has all the equipment and materials needed to effectively teach the Home Science syllabus. Most of the laboratories were fairly equipped as indicated by 73 % of the respondents and a small percentage 14% did indicate that they were fully equipped. Therefore, it can be concluded that the laboratories were not well equipped (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2. How equipped were Home Science Laboratories as indicated by the

students

Responses from 33% of the Home Science teachers indicated that the laboratories were not equipped while 16.7% indicated that they were fully and fairly equipped. However, 33% of the Home Science teachers did not respond to this item. Table 4.3

	Statement	Frequency	Percent	
	Fully equipped	1	16.7	
	Fairly equipped	1	16.7	
	Not equipped	2	33.3	
	Total	4	66.7	
Missing		2	33.3	
Total		6	100.0	

Table 4. 3 How equipped are the laboratories as indicated by teachers

The researcher further carried out an observation to complement responses from the questionnaires on the availability of the teaching resources and confirmed the availability of these equipment from the schools. To get valid responses, the researcher looked at the adequacy of the equipment from the six (6) schools where adequate signified that they had enough while inadequate meant that they did not have enough equipment. Table 4.4 Researchers own observation showed that some schools had equipment that had broken down due to wear and tear. The intentions were to establish whether they impacted on low enrolment.

It can be argued from the table that majority of the schools sampled had meagre equipment necessary for the Home Science class. There was notable absence in relation to the charts, cupboards, working surfaces and sewing machines. The observations further indicated inadequacy in the equipment. Majority of the schools had a count of 3 in the areas observed such as irons, cooking equipment and food storage equipment. This implies that schools may discourage potential students wishing to select Home Science subject because of inadequate resources.

			ADEQUACY	
Rooms	Equipment	Adequate	Inadequate	Total
Clothing and Textile	Sewing machines	1	5	6
room	Ironing surfaces	1	5	6
	Irons	1	5	6
	Dressing mirror	3	3	6
	Small sewing tools an equipment	1	5	6
	Working surfaces	2	4	6
	Cupboards	1	5	6
Food and nutrition	Cooking equipment	1	5	6
	Work centers	2	4	6
	Food storage equipment	1	5	6
	Sinks	1	5	6
Class area	Text books	3	3	6
	Charts	1	5	6
	Sample garments	3	3	6
	Folders	3	3	6
Offices	Chairs	1	5	6
	Lockers	1	5	6

 Table 4.4. Availability of Equipment in the Home Science Laboratory

An observation of the sampled school depicted that majority of the schools did not have adequate Home Science equipment. These findings are similar to a study by Mbithe (2012) where she reported that 9 (75%) of the laboratories in Kangundo District were not well equipped, which resulted to smaller number of students choosing the subject.

Results from a study by Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) and Mbaabu, Gatumu and Kinai (2011) published different results from this study where they established that most schools had adequate facilities. For instance, Nyangara *et al.*, (2011) indicated that Home Science laboratory had adequate facilities and their greatest inadequacy was on fire extinguishers

and refrigerators as most of their sample was drawn from rural schools that had no electricity to run the refrigerators. Mbaabu *et al.*, (2011) did report that 93 (77.5%) of the respondents considered their school laboratories to be well equipped.

Results of this study imply that most schools in this county don't offer Home Science due to the limited resources in the Home Science laboratories and in the event that they offer, there is a high likelihood of restricting students from choosing, hence the low enrolment in the subject. Also, lack of facilities may have arisen from the fact that the sampled schools were county schools which were initially district schools and had introduced the subject recently and may not be financially stable. Further information sought from observation schedule showed the maintenance level of the equipment. It can therefore be argued that the physical state of the equipment has a link on the enrolment level because poorly maintained equipment has a high chance on lowering the enrolment level and vice versa.

Further information on the adequacy of the equipment was sought from the Principals' interview schedule which reported that some schools have Home Science equipment but lacked a room to call their own as the purported Home Science room was a multipurpose room hence they had to keep shifting the equipment now and then for the room to suit the intended purpose at hand.

# **4.5.2 Frequency of Doing Practicals**

This study sought to investigate the frequency with which Home Science practicals were done in the sampled schools. The study established that 57 (35%) of the respondents did the practicals during exams only while 56 (34 %) of them did practical after every topic.

Another set of student respondents, 27 (16 %) did the practicals during every double lesson while 23 (14%) did practical once a term. From the findings of this study, it can be concluded that the Home Science practicals were done during exams and at the end of every topic. Figure 4.3



**Figure 4.3. Frequency of Doing Home Science Practicals** 

Responses from the teachers pertaining the frequency of doing practicals showed that 66.7% did their practicals after every topic whereas 33.3% indicated they did practicals during every double lesson. Table 4.5

Statement	Frequency	Percent
After every topic	4	66.7
Every double lesson	2	33.3
Total	6	100.0

Table 4.5. Frequency	of doing	practicals a	s indicated	by the	Teachers
1 1		1		•	

From the findings of this study, there is an indication that Home Science practicals in Elgeyo Marakwet County were rarely done. Hence, the students could end up missing important concepts of the subject to be learnt.

A similar finding was obtained by Nyangara *et al.*, (2010) where they reported that 10.3% teachers carried out practicals and majority of them, 89.7% decided on the amount of time for practicals as it was a feeling that when less time was accorded for the practicals, they had a high chance of completing the syllabus on time. This finding contradicts a study by Mbithe (2012) who reported that 64% of the respondents used the lab during the double lesson. This could be attributed to the fact that since the Home Science laboratories in Elgeyo Marakwet County are fairly equipped with limited resources, there is a high likelihood that the Home Science teachers opted to do the practicals at the end of the topic and during exams. There seems to be some strong belief that the school administration facilitates this through provision of finances to purchase the requirements for the Home Science practicals only during exams and in limited cases at the end of a lesson that could have a practical. Therefore, there is a strong feeling that students may not be exposed to Home Science practical more often as they should.

In addition, the school administration facilitates the practicals through provision of finances to purchase the requirements only during exams and in limited cases at the end of a possible lesson. Therefore, students are not exposed to Home Science practicals as more often as they should. Views were also sought on funding of the Home Science subject in the school. From some of the sampled schools, the principals confirmed that they funded Home Science practicals. The item on funding appeared on the teachers'

questionnaires and 4 (66.7%) indicated that the parents of Home Science students are asked to pay extra fees to help in the financing of the subject while the rest indicated that the school fully funds. From the principals, it was revealed that indeed parents of Home Science pay an extra fee and in most cases students are expected to come with some materials for Clothing and Textiles like fabric and small sewing equipment for their practicals. As earlier noted from the sampled schools, one prerequisite for enrolment into the subject was the ability of the student to pay the extra fee, therefore students who did not comply with the directive were not permitted to choose Home Science subject.

This extra fee charged on students taking Home Science may have been a contributing factor to enrolment of the Home Science subject even though that extra fee was minimal. This concurs with Indoshi *et al.*, (2010) who established that extra fees charged for Art and Design subject and that it was an expensive subject making students to drop. They ranked the extra levies to first position and the art subject being expensive to second position. Also, Aina and Adedo (2013) in their concluding remarks said that high cost of financing science was a contributing factor to low enrolment in sciences.

The low enrolment in the subject may have arisen due to the subject grouping by Ministry of Education where respondents may have felt that if something is placed as optional, it does not bear much weight therefore they could as well do without it altogether.

#### 4.5.3 Effects of Availability of Resources on Enrolment

The respondents were asked to give their opinions on effects of the availability of resources based on seven statements. Table 4.6 and Table 4.7 from the students and

teachers' questionnaires show that availability of instructional materials are very important in teaching and learning of Home Science as this scored the highest mean,  $4.34\pm0.983$  and on teachers questionnaire,  $4.00\pm1.549$  this concept was emphasized by the statement pertaining to adequacy or inadequacy of teaching and learning Home Science facilities in the school in comparison with enrolment, majority of the students were undecided, they posted a mean of  $3.28\pm1.291$  and  $3.26\pm1.271$  respectively. The scale used to interpret the mean values obtained was 1-5 where 1-Strongly Disagree (SD), 2-Disagree (D), 3-Undecided (U), 4-Agree (A), and 5-Strongly Agree (SA).

Statements with least mean signifying that the respondent had a strong disagreement with were those of encouraging and discouraging students from taking Home Science because of the limited resources meant for a certain number and that more were encouraged to choose other options because they did not require specialized resources that can influence enrolment. These statements got a mean of  $1.88\pm3.276$  and  $2.1\pm1.253$  respectively. But from the teacher's response, most of them were of the opinion that they did not discourage students on the basis of available resources they scored a mean of  $1.67\pm1.633$ .

The interview with the principals did shed some light into whether majority felt that Home Science as a subject should be able to attract more students and that availability of more resources greatly contributes to higher enrolment besides other factors. Another point from the teacher's questionnaire worth noting is that regarding ability of teaching and learning Home Science resources can be improvised from the available resources scored a very high mean ( $4.33\pm0.516$ ) signifying that Home Science teachers strongly agreed to this point.

Statement	Mean	SD
Most students are encouraged to choose other options because they do		
not require specialized kinds of resources	2.1	1.253
My Home Science teacher discouraged me from taking Home Science		
subject because the available resources are only meant for certain		
number of students	1.88	3.276
Adequacy or inadequacy of teaching and learning resources are		
responsible for the enrolment in Home Science subject	3.26	1.271
There are adequate teaching and learning Home Science facilities in my		
school	3.28	1.291
Instructional materials are very important in teaching and learning of		
Home Science subject	4.34	0.983
Mean	2.89	1.53

Table 4.6. Students' Responses on Effects of Availability of Resources on Enrolment

It therefore implies that in cases where resources are not available, those that can easily be sourced from within the school may make the financing of the subject more bearable other than buying them. From this perspective, it may be the feeling of school administrators that teachers of Home Science usually present very huge unnecessary budgets to their advantage that makes the subject expensive.

Statement	Mean	SD
Adequacy or inadequacy of teaching and learning resources are responsible for the enrolment in Home Science subject	4.00	1.095
Instructional materials are very important in teaching and learning of Home Science subject	4.00	1.549
Teaching and learning Home Science resources can easily be improvised from available resources	4.33	.516
Mean	4.11	1.053

Table 4.7. Teachers' Responses on the Effects of Availability of resources

Respondents were further asked to indicate who funds Home Science subject in the school. It was established that most of the schools (67%) ask parents to pay extra fee
whereas 33% of the respondents indicated that the school fully funded the subject. Therefore, it can be concluded that enrolment of the subject may be affected by the fact that parents may not wish to pay an extra fee besides the normal school fees. Figure 4.4



**Figure 4.4. Funding of Home Science Subject in Schools** 

Respondents were asked to give their personal opinion on the effects of availability of resources. The study revealed that respondents felt that availability of instructional materials and resources were very vital in the teaching and learning of Home Science subject.

Aina cited in Aina and Adedo (2013) that to ensure that learners learn effectively with a lot of interest, science subjects need to be taught using very good instructional materials. Also, Miller 1990 in Serem (2011) noted that instructional materials captivate learners' interest, attention and challenges the learner to recall and internalize that which has been taught. In another study by Kamau and Orodho (2014) it was reported that most students 72 (23.7%) and 68 (22.4%) were strongly satisfied and satisfied respectively that the number of Home science learning resources were enough. In this regard, it is clear that

with adequate teaching and learning resources, there is a high chance on improving the results of Home Science as a subject in schools. Also, students attitude on perception of the subject is enhanced therefore a high chance of recruiting a large number of students in the subject.

# 4.6 Qualification of Home Science Teachers

Objective three was to identify how teacher qualification affects students' enrolment in Home Science subject.

## 4.6.1 Education level of Home Science Teachers

This study established that majority of the teachers 5(83.3%) attained formal training to teach Home Science subject whereas 1(16.7%) had not undergone any professional training as she was a form four leaver and had been requested to assist the candidates to alleviate the shortage of trained Home Science teacher in the school. The study also established that of the six respondents, 5 (83.3%) were graduates while 1 (16.7%) had not received any professional training Table 4.8.

Teachers' Training			Highest Academic Qualification			
	Frequency	Percent		Frequency	Percei	
Yes	5	83.3	Graduate	5	83.3	
No	1	16.7	Form 4 Leaver	1	16.7	
Total	6	100	Total	6	100	

**Table 4.8. Education Level of Home Science Teachers** 

Majority of the teachers who took part in this study had undergone training and therefore were qualified to teach the Home Science subject. Musau and Migosi (2015) found that majority of teachers were trained graduates (51.7%). However, this study also revealed that there were non-professionals in secondary schools teaching Home Science subject. This finding is in line with that of Ofem *et al.*, (2015), and Obomanu and Adaramola (2011) who established presence of non-professionals teaching in secondary schools. Mahulo (2012) observed that teachers' training influenced their level of productivity. The author further argued that there was a high turnover of trained teachers necessitating the engagement of untrained teachers to curb the shortage of teachers.

# 4.6.2 Experience of Home Science Teachers

The present study categorized work experience into three different levels of Home Science teachers from 0 - 20 years. Those who had taught from 0 -5 years were 3 (50%) 6 -10 years were 2 (33.3%) and 16 -20 years was 1 (16.7%). This implied that Home Science teachers in this study had experience. Figure 4.5



Figure 4.5. Experience of Home Science teachers

Results from this study had three different levels of experience of Home Science teachers ranging from 0-20 years. Similar results were documented by Nyangara *et al.*, (2010)

who found that majority of their respondents had an experience of above 10 years and Musau and Migosi (2015) found a greater percentage (51.7%) of the respondents had served more than five years in their stations.

Murage and Kibera (2014) concluded in their study that years of experience and age of teachers were significantly related therefore could be used to predict job satisfaction. Also, Ofem *et al.*, (2015) concluded that qualification and experience of teachers play a very important role in improving lives of students. Musau and Migosi (2015) found contrary results where their study found that teacher qualification and experience had no significance to low academic achievement of students.

# 4.7 Students' Attitude towards Home Science Subject

Objective four sought to determine the respondents' attitude towards Home Science subject. The areas of interest were; number of students taking Home Science subject, how they were introduced to the subject and their attitude towards Home Science subject.

# 4.7.1 Number of Students Taking Home Science Subject

This study found that out of the 166 student respondents, 116 (69.9%) were taking Home Science subject and the rest 50 (30.1%) had dropped it at the end of Form one. Table 4.9

	Frequency	Percent	
Yes	116	69.9	
No	50	30.1	
Total	166	100.0	

Table 4.9. Those taking and not taking Home Science

The next item was to find out how the respondents were introduced to Home Science while in form one and their responses were as follows; well introduced 143 (86.1%); Fairly introduced 22 (13.3%) and not introduced 1 (0.6%). Well introduced signifies that the students were well taken through the objectives of the subject and were made to understand it in depth. Fairly introduced signifies that the respondents were not taken through the objectives to their full understanding whereas not introduced signified that they were not taken through at all. Table 4.10

Statement	Frequency	Percent
Not introduced	1	0.6
Fairly introduced	22	13.3
Well introduced	143	86.1
Total	166	100.0

Table 4.10. How the students were introduced to Home Science in Form One

From the results, it clearly indicates that most of the students were well introduced to the subject in form one therefore had knowledge of the subject. Also, Home Science teachers together with their principals did confirm that their Home Science students were interested in studying Home Science subject therefore this implied that they liked the subject.

From this study, most of the students were taking Home Science and had been well introduced to the subject while in form one therefore had basic knowledge. Their choice of the subject also indicated that they liked the subject.

#### 4.7.2 Respondents Attitude towards Home Science Subject

Several statements pertaining to Home Science were given to determine attitudes of the respondents towards the subject. From the study findings, it was noted that both teachers and students had a very positive attitude towards Home Science as shown in Table 4.11. For instance, all the students (166) strongly agreed to the statement "Positive attitude towards Home Science makes me more focused on the subject" scored a mean of 4.75±4.275 and that of "Home Science is a very interesting subject" also had a very high mean of  $4.52\pm0.801$ . Also, from this study majority of the students ( $4.53\pm2.421$ indicated that "it is very easy to study and pass Home Science" yet very few students choose the subject. The scale used to interpret the mean values obtained was 1-5 where 1-Strongly Disagree (SD), 2-Disagree (D), 3-Undecided (U), 4-Agree (A), and 5-Strongly Agree (SA). This study found that students and teachers had a very positive attitude towards Home Science Subject and therefore concurs with that of Ozioma (2011); Bekleyen 2012 in Ongang'a, Nkurumwa, and Koyanga (2014) and Ndalichako and Komba (2014) that revealed that level of interest in the study of vocational subjects were high because interests of the students were aroused through practicals done in the laboratories. They further echoed their sentiments that teachers play a role in ensuring that students have positive attitude as a result of their positive attitude towards them.

Oriahi *et al.*, (2010) opined that attitude of students to sciences affects their choice and with a negative attitude, disinterest sets in and eventually students drop the subject when a chance is accorded to them. They further affirm that there is need to put measures to improve students' attitudes towards sciences. Also, Kamau and Orodho (2014) in their

study revealed that 80% of their student respondents affirmed that learning Agriculture was not difficult as good results could easily be achieved; thus, implied that students taking Agriculture subject had a positive attitude. Also, Mwangi, Gongera, and Thinguri (2013) in their study confirmed that girls had a positive attitude towards Physics especially girls in single sex schools and that low enrolment had nothing to do with attitude factor. Serem *et al.*, (2010) and Serem (2011) also found similar results as they established that majority of students had a positive attitude towards clothing and textiles unit in Home Science since they felt that the unit was useful later on in life. Mbaabu *et al.*, (2011) also had similar results where they established that secondary school students in Imenti South District had a positive attitude towards physics, where 52.5% of their sample indicated so.

It can therefore be concluded that despite the fact that a higher number of students had a positive attitude towards Home Science subject and they had no commitment towards studying the subject. This may have been due to the wide scope of Home Science subject and the fact that the subject was more demanding in terms of time.

Statement	Mean	SD
Home Science subject is one of the most useful subjects	4.47	0.932
Everybody should have the basic Home Science knowledge	3.96	1.103
My attitude about my Home Science teacher has a potential for developing an open-minded attitude about the subject Positive attitude towards Home Science subject makes me more focused	4.3	0.99
on the subject	4.75	4.275
It is very easy to study and pass Home Science subject	4.53	2.421
Home Science is a very interesting subject	4.52	0.801
Mean	4.42	1.754

Table 4.11. Students' Attitude Towards Home Science

In addition, 4(67%) teachers did rate their students as having a strong positive attitude towards Home Science subject. Fairly positive means having a positive attitude to a moderate extent whereas strong positive means having a very positive attitude. This study therefore found out that students had a positive attitude towards Home Science subject. Figure 4.6



Figure 4.6. Attitude of students on Home Science subject as rated by Teachers

On teachers' responses, a statement was asked to determine the kind of study habits the Home Science students exhibited in studying Home Science. This is because if a student has positive attitude towards a subject, they tend to spend more time studying it therefore, this can make a student to choose or avoid it. This study found out that majority of the teachers 4 (67%) felt that their Home Science students lacked commitment; 1 (16%) students spend little time studying Home Science and another 1 (17%) felt that students dedicate most of their time to studying Home Science. Figure 4.7



Figure 4.7. Study habits exhibited by students as rated by teachers

This study differs with that by Mbithe (2012) who found out that 6 (50%) of the teachers rated their students to have a poor attitude towards Physics subject simply because they were not inspired by their teachers. When teachers employ poor teaching methods and they couple it with attitude towards their students, they end up influencing their students whether to choose a subject or not (Akintade, 2012). In comparison to that of Mbithe (2012), this study found out that students 263 (30%) in Kangundo district perceived physics to be more difficult than other subjects making a small number of students to choose Physics. Aina and Adedo (2013) also had dissimilar results in their study where they established that 77.5% of students had no interest in science and 50% of the students lacked motivation and they therefore concluded that interest and motivation had an effect on enrolment in Science.

# **4.8 Career Opportunities**

Objective five examined career opportunities available and their influence on enrolment in Home Science subject. This study sought information on whether students received appropriate guidance on careers before choosing their subjects and who guided them, whether information they got was sufficient, whether they were aware of career opportunities they could venture into after studying Home Science subject.

# 4.8.1 Guidance on Career Choice

The respondents were asked to indicate whether they received guidance on careers before they chose their subjects. This study established that 152 (91.6%) of the students indicated they were guided on careers before they chose their subjects while 14 (8.4%) were not guided. Table 4.12

 Frequency
 Percent

 Yes
 152
 91.6

 No
 14
 8.4

 Total
 166
 100.0

Table 4.12. Guidance on Careers before Choice of Subjects

Majority (83.3%) of the teachers confirmed that students were guided before choosing their subjects while 16.7% indicated that students were not guided before choosing their subjects. Table 4.13

fable 4.13. Teachers'	Responses o	on whether	students w	vere guided or	n careers

Statement	Frequency	Percent	
Yes	5	83.3	
No	1	16.7	
Total	6	100.0	

This study found out that students in Elgeyo Marakwet County received guidance on careers before choosing their subject which was similar to that of Mbithe (2012) who found out that 792 (90%) of her respondents were guided before they chose their subjects and 88 (10%) were not guided.

Also, through the interview schedule with the principals, they confirmed that students were guided in form one when they enroll and at the end of form two. Therefore, this implies that students choose their subjects after being guided.

#### **4.8.2** People Involved in Career Guidance

The respondents who had received career guidance were further asked to indicate the people who had been involved in guiding them in the choice of their careers. This study found out that majority of the respondents 80 (52.6%) received career guidance from their teachers; 32 (21.1%) from parents, 24 (15.8%) career guidance counsellors; 12 (7.9%) from professionals such as lawyers, teachers and journalists and 4 (2.6%) from their friends. Table 4.14. Further, the principals confirmed that the school played the role through the careers department, heads of department and occasionally invited speakers to speak to the students.

	Frequency	Percent
Guidance counsellors	24	15.8
Teachers	80	52.6
Parents	32	21.1
Friends	4	2.6
Professionals	12	7.9
Total	152	100.0

 Table 4.14. People Involved in Guiding Students on Careers

From this study, it is also evident that the services of guidance counselors also play a role in guiding students to choose their careers as it ranked third after parents and teachers. From this study, it can be concluded that majority of the students in Elgeyo Marakwet County received information on careers from their teachers therefore, can be inferred that they received right information pertaining their career preference. Similar findings were documented by Mbithe (2012) where she established that 388 (49%) were guided by teachers; 174 (22%) by parents; 153 (17%) by career advisors and 95 (12%) by friends. Also, Migunde et al., (2012) also concluded that family members were the most influential persons followed by teachers in informing students on their career choices and Ongang'a et al., (2014) who affirmed that students make teachers their major source of information basing on variety of teaching methods employed by their Agriculture teachers. Adeyemi 2010 in Akintade (2012) believes that teachers do have a great role pertaining to the careers their students venture into as they act as role models where they will opt to choose those subjects taught by the same teachers whom they would like to emulate. In this regard, when teachers employ learner friendly techniques when teaching, learners will reciprocate by liking the subject and they will retain interest of many students and especially girls who will eventually choose their careers in that path.

When parents are involved, they can influence their children towards a certain career. Okeke 2000 in Oriahi *et al.*, (2010) revealed that indeed parents play a very important role in student's subject choice and their careers yet many of these students had not been privileged to get parental assistance. Abdu-Raheem (2012) also believes that poor performance of girls in the study could have arisen as a result of lack of encouragement from parents, teachers and the government.

Akintade (2012) established that career counselors had a very positive impact on students as they select their subjects and more so if the identified teacher was trained career counselor as the study revealed that 146 (73.0%) of the students concurred that their career teacher had enormous influence on their choice of Geography subject. Olufunmilayo and Oluwaseun (2013) and Ozioma (2011) had differing results in their study as they revealed that in all their selected schools in their study area, students did not benefit from the services of career counselors thus students relied on one side for the choice of their subjects and that as a result shun away from vocational subjects yet might be gifted in them. On the contrary, their parents expect them to go for prestigious careers. Ndalichako and Komba (2014) also opined that parents of students in their study had no major influence on their children due to the fact that most of them had not reached secondary education therefore had left their roles entirely to the schools and in particular the teachers. Aina and Adedo (2013) also noted that 44 (55%) of their respondents did not have the influence of a parent in their subject choice leading to low enrolment in science subject simply because they did not motivate them. Also, a study by Odia (2014) established that parents did not encourage their students to choose social studies simply because they felt that it was not a promising course. She further documents that 119 (68%) disagreed that their parents encouraged them to choose social studies. On the other hand, Etherington (2013) in her study indicated that parents were very decisive on the kind of careers they expected their children to venture into; not any career.

Mbaabu *et al.*, (2011) and Mwangi *et al.*, (2013) believe that students in their area of study had positive attitude towards Physics may have lacked adequate career advice as they chose their subjects, therefore avoided physics altogether. Mwangi *et al.*, (2013)

further concluded that majority of the career counselors were not highly knowledgeable on "current trends in job market, careers associated with different science combinations, remunerations expected in various careers, working conditions and terms of employment in different careers". It is believed that with proper guidance, students with a positive attitude towards a given subject will venture into careers of their choice as they will be well furnished with the right information pertaining the chosen field. Egun (2008) affirms that services of counselors should be made available in schools to give insights to students on their expectations, study period and prospects for industry and for selfreliance. The school has a role of influencing student's choice of a subject by supporting the subjects and career decision making (Oriahi *et al.*, 2010).

#### **4.8.3 Sufficiency of Information on Career Choice**

Teachers were asked to indicate whether the information the students got on career choice was sufficient for them to make their choices. This study revealed that the students do get sufficient information to help them make their choices as indicated by 5 (83%) and 1 (17%) who felt that the students did not get sufficient information. Similar results to this study were established by Mbithe (2012) who found that 697 (88%) of her student respondents indicated that they had received sufficient information whereas 95 (12%) indicated that the information they received was not sufficient at all. Interview with the principals yielded similar findings as they agreed that students indeed were well informed on careers they could venture into as they made their subject selection. Therefore, from the results it is evident that students receive adequate information on career choice. Figure 4.8



Figure 4.8. Sufficiency of Information from Career Guidance

It can therefore be concluded that students indeed got the right information to warrant them choose their subjects leading to their preferred careers simply because most of the information they got was from reliable sources.

# 4.8.4 Career Opportunities Related to Home Science subject

To be able to rate the students understanding on the information they got on career choice, they were further asked to indicate whether they were aware of the careers one could venture into after studying Home Science. It is worth noting that indeed they were very much aware as 154 (93.3%) indicated they were aware and only 11(6.7%) were not aware. Table 4.15

Tabl	le 4	.15	. A	wareness	on	Career	C	<b>Opportunities</b>	Re	lated	l to	Home	Science
------	------	-----	-----	----------	----	--------	---	----------------------	----	-------	------	------	---------

	Statement	Frequency	Percent
	Yes	154	93.3
1	No	11	6.7
7	Total	165	100.0

More information was also sought from the teachers and the principals pertaining to Home Science students after completing their form four whether they ventured into Home Science related careers. From the interview with the principals, they reported that majority of the Home Science students ventured into Home Science related careers at all levels ranging from degrees, diplomas to certificates and in some cases, others opted to self-employment as they could make use of the skills they had acquired to earn a living. More information from the teachers indicated that 33% of the students ventured into Home Science related careers whereas another 33% responded that their Home Science students ventured into Home Science related careers. Of the six teachers, 2 (33%) did not respond to this item in the questionnaire. Table 4.16

 

 Table 4.16. Teachers' responses on whether Home Science Students Ventured into Home Science Related careers

	Statement	Frequency	Percent	
	Yes	2	33.3	
	No	2	33.3	
	Total	4	66.7	
Missing	System	2	33.3	
Total		6	100.0	

Results from this study showed that students were aware of the career opportunities they could venture into after studying Home Science subject simply because they received the right information particularly from their teachers.

## **4.9 Chapter Summary**

This chapter has presented, analyzed, interpreted and discussed results of this study based on its objectives. The objectives focused on the influence of school policies on enrolment in Home Science subject, effect of teaching resources on enrolment in Home Science subject, and qualification of Home Science teachers. Further, the objectives examined students' attitude towards Home Science subject and its effects on enrolment in Home Science subject, and how available career opportunities affect students' enrolment in Home Science subject.

#### **CHAPTER FIVE**

# SUMMARY OF FINDINGS, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS 5.1 Introduction

This chapter presents the summary of the findings, conclusion and recommendations of the study.

## **5.2. School Policies on Subject Selection**

The findings of this study pertaining to the choice of Home Science subject revealed that most of the sampled schools had no prerequisites for choosing Home Science subject. The schools adopted the Ministry of Education guidelines and students chose their subjects at will depending on their preference with a few cases where they were affected by the streaming of subjects and a minimal extra fee Home Science students pay to support the subject. This study further established that the school administration fully supported the Home Science subject as it was reported that the subject performed well in the KCSE subject ranking within the schools in comparison to other subjects therefore viewed as a very essential subject.

# **5.3.** Availability of Teaching Resources

The findings of this study indicate that most of the Home Science laboratories in Elgeyo Marakwet County were not adequately equipped and can be concluded that the Home Science laboratories were mainly used during examinations and at the end of every topic due to limited resources. Students may not be exposed to Home Science practicals more often as they should. Extra fee charged to supplement the running of the subject may be a contributing factor to low enrolment of the Home Science subject. From this study, it can be concluded that availability of resources has an influence on enrolment of Home Science subject where there is an increase of resources, the enrolment increases and vice versa.

## 5.4. Qualification of Home Science Teachers

Findings from this study revealed that presence of qualified and experienced teachers play a crucial role in the teaching and learning of Home Science subject in secondary schools. Presence of qualified and experienced teachers in a school affects enrollment of students in a particular subject.

# 5.5. Students' Attitude Towards Home Science Subject.

The findings of this study established that the respondents had a positive attitude towards Home Science subject in secondary schools which could be attributed to the interest depicted by the students in the practicals and the usefulness of the subject in equipping one with life skills thus had nothing to do with enrolment. If students can be accorded a chance to enroll in the subject and motivated, enrollment level would go up.

# 5.6. Available Career Opportunities

Findings from this study showed that students within the county received information on careers when choosing their subjects. The people who are mostly the source of the information are their teachers who doubled up as the Heads of Departments and career masters within the school. Guidance and counseling plays a role and with the right attitude and the availability of job opportunities, students will choose their subjects in line

with preferred careers. Therefore, this study concludes that there is a strong link between Home Science and student's future occupation.

The element of having an opportunity to self-employment after studying Home Science subject is a lived reality as it can help one to engage in income generating activities. This is possible since Home Science subject has a wide scope and one can choose a sector depending on interests, preference and ease of working. Despite the high rating of the subject by the respondents in this study, it is quite evident that the society may not appreciate the benefits of the subject because of their "just fair" attitude and they would rather have their children pursue other careers other than the one they term as a "cooking subject"

## 5.7. Conclusion

In the light of the results above the following conclusions can be made:

- Majority of the schools do not have prerequisites policies for choosing Home Science making them to adopt the Ministry of Education guidelines on subject groupings. Therefore, school policies on subject selection on Home Science had no influence on enrolment.
- Inadequate resources make it impossible to have practicals often as they should which tend to influence student's choice of the subject. Therefore, inadequate teaching resources affect enrolment in Home Science subject.
- Majority of Home Science teachers in this study had received formal training, were graduates and had enormous experience.

- iv. Respondents had a positive attitude towards Home Science subject in secondary schools.
- v. Students received information on careers before choosing their subjects from their teachers.

## 5.8. Recommendations

Based on these conclusions, the following recommendations are suggested: -

i. Curriculum planners should review the curriculum so that Home Science subject can be re-introduced and made examinable in primary schools so that pupils can be oriented in the subject early enough for them to have a glimpse of a bigger picture of what the subject has to offer.

All schools should be provided with teaching and learning resources to help start up and also support the existing ones so as to boost enrolment. Schools should be aided by both the public and private sectors in equipping and maintaining the available teaching resources.

ii. Both Male Home Science teachers and professionals should visit boys and mixed schools with an aim of sensitizing the boys on the importance of the subject to encourage them to develop interest in Home Science subject.

Students' positive attitude can be reinforced by offering the necessary learning resources so that more practicals can be done. The attitude towards Clothing and Textiles unit can be enhanced when the learners are exposed more to the practicals which will make the student be at ease with it which in turn will not affect the enrolment of the subject.

iii. Home Science related professionals should market the subject through career talks which informs potential students on the benefits of the subject.

# 5.9 Suggestions for Further Research

The fact that this study was only limited to County schools in Elgeyo Marakwet County which were purely girls' schools, the results of this study limits generalization. Therefore, areas of further research include;

- i. A follow up study needs to be done at post-secondary education to determine the courses taken by students who did Home Science subject in secondary schools.
- ii. Studies to be done in schools not offering the subject to establish factors making them not to.

## REFERENCES

- Abdu-Raheem, B. O. (2012). The Influence of Gender on Secondary School Students' Academic Performance in South-West, Nigeria. *Journal of Social Sciences*, 31(1), 93-98.
- Adeniji, T. A. (2004). Experience and Qualification as Correlate of Teacher Job
   Performance: A Case Study of Teachers in Secondary Schools in Ogun.
   *Educational thought*, 4(1), 39-43.
- Aina, J.K. & Adedo, G. A. (2013). Perceived Causes of Student's Low Enrolment in Science in Secondary Schools, Nigeria. *International Journal of Secondary Education*. Retrieved on 28/5/15 from http://www.sciencepublishinggroup.com/j/ijesdu.
- Akintade, B. O. (2012). Considering the Determinants of Selecting Geography as a Discipline: The Case of Senior Secondary School Students in Ilorin, Nigeria. *Ozean Journal of Social Sciences*, 5, 1-8.
- Babbie, E. (1990). *Survey Research Methods*. Belmont, California: Wadsworth Publishing Company, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed.
- Babbie, E. R. (2010). The Practice of Social Research. 12th ed. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Cengage.

- Baboolal, N.S. & Hutchinson, G.A. (2007). Factors Affecting Future Choice of Specialty among first year Students of the University of the West Indies, Trinidad. *Journal* of Medical Education, 41, 50-56.
- Bashir, M., Afzal, M.T & Azeem, M (2008). Reliability and validity of qualitative and operational research paradigm. *Pakistan journal of statistics and operational research*, 4(8), 35-45.
- Blaxter, L., Hughes, C. & Tight, M. (2006). *How to Research*.3<sup>rd</sup> Edition. Berkshire. Open University Press.
- Borchet, M. (2002). *Career Choice Factors of High School Students*. Unpublished Master of Science Thesis. University of Wisconsin-Stout.
- Brock, C. & Cammish, N. (1997). Factors Affecting Female Participation in Education in Seven Developing Countries. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. University of Oxford and Hull. ISBN: 1861920652.
- Carcary, M. (2009). The Research Audit Trail Enhancing Trustworthiness in Qualitative Inquiry. (Last accessed on 2015 Mar 03); *Electron Journal of Business Research Methods*, 7, 11–24. Available from: <u>http://www.ejbrm.com</u>.
- Cervone, D.P. (2001). Attitudes Toward Learning. http://www.math.union.edu/dpuc/professional/teachingattitudes.html. retrieved on 12/3/2015

- Chuenyane, Z.N. (1983). Career Guidance Needs Assessment of Black Secondary
   Schools in the Transvaal Province of the Republic of South Africa. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counseling*, 6(4), 271-280.
- Cohen, L., Manion, L., & Morrison, K. (2007). *Research Methods in Education*. (6<sup>th</sup> Ed). London. Routledge.
- Colfalter, C., Ladd, H., & Vidgor, J. (2006). How and why do Teachers Credentials matter for students' achievement? Mimeo Duke University.
- Colten, D. & Covert, R. W. (2007). *Designing and constructing instruments for social rsearch and evaluation*. John wiley and sons san Francisco.
- Cooperstein, K.R & Schwartz, K.B. (1992). Reasons for Choosing Occupational Therapy as a Profession: Implications for Recruitment. *The American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 46(6), 534-539.
- Corbetta, P. (2003). Social Research Theory, Methods and Techniques. London: SAGE Publications.
- County Government of Elgeyo Marakwet. (2013). County Integrated Development Plan (2013 -2017).

Cozby, P. C. (2004). Methods in Behavioral Research. McGraw-Hill Publishers.

Creswell, J. W., & Plano Clark, V. L. (2011). *Designing and Conducting Mixed Methods Research* (2nd ed.). London: Sage Publications Ltd.

- De Almeida, M.J., Leite, M.S. & Woolnough, B.E. (1998). Factors Affecting Students Choice of Science and Engineering in Portugal. [Online] Available: http:www.ctc.puc-rio.br/icee-98/Icee/papers/465.pdf.
- Egun, A. C. (2008). Making the Male Home-Maker: The Home Economics Imbalance in the Southern States of Nigeria. *J. Hum. Ecol.*, *24*(1), 47-50.
- Etherington, M. (2013). Art and Design is *Still* a Gendered School Subject. University of East London. *Research in Teacher Education*, *3*(2), 34-39.
- Ferry, N. M. (2006). Factors influencing Career Choices of Adolescents and Young Adults in Rural Pennyslavania. *Journal of Extension*, 44(3). Retrieved from www.joe.org/joe/2006june/rb7.shtml on 20/6/2016.
- Fleming, L., Engerman, K., & Grifin, A. (2005). Persistence in Engineering Education: Experiences of First Year Students at a Historically Black University.
  Proceedings of the 2005 American Society for Engineering Education Annual Conference and Exposition, Howard University, 2005.
- Gall, J. P, Gall, M. D., & Borg, W. R. (2005). Applying Educational Research. A Practical Guide (5<sup>th</sup> Ed.). Pearson Education, Inc.
- George, M. & Apter, A. J. (2004). Gaining Insight into Patients' Beliefs Using Qualitative Research Methodologies. *Allergy Clinical Immunology*, *4*, 185-189.
- Gillin, N. (2015). Legal, ethical and practical considerations in research involving nurses with dyslexia. *Nurse Researcher* 23(1), 21-25.

- Gitobu, J.K. (1990). *The Home Economics Profession: A Global Perspective*. A Paper Presented at the Kenya Home Economics Association Seminar, Nairobi Kenya.
- Grossoehme, D.H. (2014). Overview of qualitative research. *J Health Care Chaplain*, 20, 109–122.
- Harris, M.C., Marx, J., Gallagher, P. R., & Ludwig, S. (2005). General vs Subspecialiity
   Peadiatrics, factors leading to residents Career Decision over a 22 year period.
   Archives of Paediatrics and Adolescent medicine, 159 (3), 212-216.
- Henry, G. T. (1990). Practical sampling. Vol. 21. London: Sage Publications.
- Hox, J. J. & Boeije, H. R. (2005). Data Collection, Primary Vs Secondary. *Encyclopedia* of Social Measurement, 1, Elsevier Inc.
- Hughes, K. L. & Karp, M. M. (2004). School Based Career Development: A Synthesis of Literature Institute on Education and the Economy. Teachers College, Colombia University.
- Iheanacho, R. A. E. (2002). Psychology of Learning. Owerri. G. O.C. International publisher.
- Indoshi, F. C., Wagah, M. O & Agak, J. O. (2010). Factors that Determine Students and Teachers Attitudes towards Art and Design Curriculum, Maseno University, Kenya. *International Journal of Vocational and Technical Education*, 2(1), 9-17.
  Available Online http://www.academicjournals.org/IJVTE.

- Jones, W. A., & Larke Jr, A. (2005). Enhancing the Life for Hispanic Individuals through Career Preparation. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, 4(1), 5-18.
- Kahn, D.L. (2000). Reducing Bias. In: Cohen MZ, Kahn DL, Steeves RH, editors.Hermeneutic Phenomenological Research: A Practical Guide for Nurse Researchers. Newbury Park, London: Sage Publications, 85–99.
- Kang'ahi, M., Indoshi, F. C., Okwach, T. O., & Osodo, J. (2012). Gender and Students' Academic Achievement in Kiswahili Language. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies (JETERAPS) 3*(5), 716-720. Retrieved on 25/5/2015 from <u>http://jeteraps.scholarlinksresearch.org</u>.
- Kerka, S. (2003). Career Development of Diverse Populations. ERIC Clearing house on Adult Career and Vocational Education. ERIC Digest. Eric Identifier: ED 482536.
- Kinuthia, W. (2009). Education Development in Kenya and the Role of Information and Communication Technology. *International Journal of Education and Development using Information and Communication Technology (IJEDICT)*, (5)2, 6-20. Accessed on 2/5/2015.
- Kochung, E. & Migunde, Q. (2011). Factors Influencing Students Career Choices Among Secondary School Students in Kisumu Municipality, Kenya. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies (JETERAPS)* 2(2), 81-87.
   Retrieved on 25/5/2015 from <u>http://jeteraps.scholarlinkresearch.org</u>.

- Kombo, D.K., & Tromp, D.L.A., (2006). *Proposal and thesis writing. An introduction*. Nairobi: Pauline's Publications Africa.
- Kothari, C.R. (2004), Research Methodology, New Delhi: New Age International.
- Kurant, M.; Markopoulou, A., & Thiran., P. (2011). <u>"Towards Unbiased BFS Sampling"</u>. *IEEE JSAC 29*(9), 1799–1809. <u>doi:10.1109/jsac.2011.111005.</u>
- Ladd, H. F. & Sorensen, L. C. (2015). Returns to Teacher Experience: Student Achievement and Motivation in Middle School. National Centre for Analysis of Longitudinal Data in Education Research. Duke University. Retrieved on 9/11/16 from www.caldercentre.org/sites/default/files/WP112.
- Leedy, D. P., & Ormrod, E. J. (2001). *Practical Research Planning and Design*. (7<sup>th</sup> Ed.). Upper Saddle River, New Jersey, Columbus, Ohio.
- Mahulo, P. (2012). Influence of Teacher Training on the Performance of Students in Mixed Secondary Schools in Gem District, Kenya. Published thesis, University of Nairobi. <u>http://erepository.uonbi.ac.ke</u> Retrieved on 3<sup>rd</sup> November, 2017.
- Malcolm, S. (2006). "Designing and using research instruments to describe the beliefs and practices of mathematics teachers." *Research in Education*, 75(1), 58-70.
- Mbaabu, F. N., Gatumu, H. N., & Kinai, T. (2011). Factors influencing Secondary Schools Students' Attitude Towards the Study of Physics in Imenti South District, Kenya. *Journal of Research in Education and Society*, 2(2).

- Mbithe, M. P. (2012). Factors Influencing choice of Physics in Public Secondary Schools in Kangundo District, Machakos County. Published M.Ed. Thesis, Nairobi: Kenyatta University.
- McNabb, D. E. (2008). Research Methods in Public Administration and Nonprofit Management: Quantitative and Qualitative Approaches. 2nd ed. Armonk, New York.
- Mcneal, P. & Chapman, S. (2005). Research Methods. 3<sup>rd</sup> Edition. Routledge- New York.
- Migunde, Q., Agak, J., & Odiwuor, W. (2012). The Impact of Secondary Schools on Students' Career Aspirations in Kisumu Municipality, Kenya. *Research Journal in Organizational Psychology and Educational Studies*. Retrieved on 30/5/2015 from <u>www.emergingresource.org</u>.
- Ministry of Education. (2003). *Secondary Education Syllabus (Vol.1)*. Nairobi Ministry of Education/Kenya Literature Bureau.
- Ministry of Education (2006). *Secondary Education Home Science Teachers Handbook*. Kenya Institute of Education Nairobi, Kenya.
- Ministry of Education. (2008). Kenya Certificate of Secondary Education Examinations Regulations and Syllabuses. Kenya: The Kenya National Examination Council. pp. 231.

Mouton, J. (1996). Understanding Social Research. Pretoria: Van Schaik.

- Mugenda, O. M. & Mugenda, A. G. (1999). Research Methods Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches. Nairobi: Acts Press.
- Musau, L. M. & Migosi, J. A. (2015). Teacher Qualification and Students' Academic Performance in Scienc Mathematics and Technology Subjects in Kenya. *International Journal of Educational Administration and Policy Studies*, 7(3), 83-89. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.academicjournals.org/IJEAPS">http://www.academicjournals.org/IJEAPS</a>.
- Muthui, T. (1981). Study of the Problems in the Learning of Clothing and Textiles as Viewed by Teachers and the Subject in Kenya. Unpublished MEd Thesis, Nairobi: Kenyatta University.
- Murage, W.S. & Kibera. W. L. (2014). Teachers Related Factors that Influence Secondary School Teachers Job Satisfaction Levels in Public Secondary Schools in Mombasa District, Kenya. *Journal of Education Research and Behavioral Sciences, 3*(6), 148-153. Retrieved from <u>http://www.apexjournal.org</u>.
- Mutai, K. B. (2000). How to Write Quality Research proposals. New Delhi: Thellery Publications.
- Mwangi, B. N., Gongera, E. G., & Thinguri, R. W. (2013). Determinants of Girls Low Enrollment in Physics in Secondary Schools: Case of Kajiado North District, Kajiado County, Kenya. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 4(13). Retrieved on 30/5/2015 from <u>www.iiste.org</u>

- Mwiria, K. (2002). Vocationalization of Secondary Education: Kenya Case Study. Paper prepared for Regional Vocational Skills Development Review, Human Development Africa Region, World Bank. Retrieved on 11/6/2016 from worldbank.org/INTLM/214578-1103217503703/20295555/VETKenya.pdf.
- Naoe, T. & Toshio, M. (2003). Art Education in Lower Secondary Schools in Japan and the U. K. J. aesthetic Education 37.
- Ndalichako, J. L. & Komba, A. A. (2014). Students Subject Choice in Secondary Schools in Tanzania. A Matter of Students Ability and Interest or Forced Circumstances? *Open Journal of Social Sciences, 2,* 49-56. Retrieved on 30/5/2015 from http://www.scirp.org/journal/jss.
- Kamau, K. T. & Orodho, J. A. (2014). Secondary School Student's Perception Towards Agriculture Subject in Public Secondary Schools in Nairobi County, Kenya. *IOSR Journal of Humanities and Social Science (IOSR-JHSS), 19*(7), Ver. VII, 30-36. Retrieved on 30/5/2015 from <u>www.iosrjournals.org.</u>
- Nigatu, T. (2009). Qualitative Data Analysis. Slideshare.net/tilahunigatu/qualitative data analysis.
- Nyangara, K. N., Indoshi, F. C., & Othuon, L. O., (2010) (a). Home Science Education in Kenya: The Need for Review. *Educational Research*, 1(9), 396-401, ISSN: 2141-5161. Retrieved on 30/5/2015 from <u>http://www.interesjournals.org/ER</u>.

- Nyangara, K. N., Indoshi, F. C., & Othuon, L. O. (2010) (b). Policies and Practice of Home Science Education in Secondary Schools. *International Research Journals; Educational Research*, 1(6), 156-165. Retrieved on 30/5/2015 from <u>http://www.interesjournals.org/ER</u>
- Obomanu, B. J. & Adaramola, M. O. (2011). Factors Related to Under Achievement in Science, Technology and Mathematics Education (STME) IN Secondary Schools in River State, Nigeria. World Journal of Education, 1(1). Retrieved from www.scieedu.ca/journal/index.php/wje/aricle/download/207/105.
- Ode, M.O., Babayeju, A. A., & Obalowu, M. A. (2013). Low students' Enrolment in Home Economics Programme: Case Study of University of Ilorin. *Research on Humanities and Social Sciences*, 3(14). Accessed on 15/6/2016 from <u>http://www.iiste.org/Journals/index.php/RHSS/article/download/7926/7677</u>.
- Odia, A. A. (2014). A study of Factors Influencing Students' Enrolment in Social Studies Education at the Post-Secondary School Level in Nigeria. *Asian Journal of Management Sciences and Education, 3(2).* Retrieved on 25/5/2015 from <u>www.ajmse.leena-luna.co.jp.</u>
- Ofem, O. M. E., Iyam, M. A., & Bassey, E. U. (2015). Teacher Demographic Variables and Student's Academic Achievement in Secondary Schools Home Economics in Calabar Educational Zone of Cross River State. *International Journal of Education Learning and Development*, 3(6), 36-47.

- Olufunmilayo, O. S. & Oluwaseun, O. S. (2013). The Factors Determining the Choice of Career among Secondary Schools Students. *The International Journal of Engineering and Science (IJES)*, 2(6), 33-44, ISSN (e):2319-1813 ISSN (p):2319-1805.
- Oluoch, G. P. (1982). *Essentials of Curriculum Development*. Nairobi: Birds Printers, Office stationary and Equipment Ltd.
- Onayase, D. & Onayase, A. (2009). The Relationship between Personality Types and Career Choice of Secondary School Students in Federal Government Colleges in Nigeria. *Anthropologists*, 11(2).
- Ongang'a, P. O., Nkurumwa, A. O., & Konyango, J. J. (2014). Influence of Selected Factors on the Choice of Agriculture Subject among Secondary School Students in Uriri Sub- County, Kenya. *IOSR Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences* (*IOSR-JHSS*). Retrieved on 30/5/2015 from <u>www.iosrjournals.org</u>
- Onuoha, S. A. (1999). Students' Performance in Science and Technology and Mathematics: *The Nigeria Teacher Today* 3(5), 1-2.
- Oriahi, C. I., Uhumuavbi, P. O., & Aguele, L. I. (2010). Choice of Science and Technology Subjects among Secondary Schools Students. *Journal of Social Science*, 22(3), 191-198.

- Ososki, A., White, J., Morago, S., & Van Sickle, J. (2006). Factors Affecting Science Undergraduates of Teaching as a Career. A Case Study at Humboldt State University, Humboldt State University, California, 2 March 2006.
- Otunga, R. N (1993). Dynamics of Planned Curriculum Change: The case of Home Science at Secondary School Level 8.4.4 System of Education in Kenya. D.Phil. Thesis, Eldoret: Moi University.
- Ouma, W. (2016, March 10). Art is Life, so why is it so unpopular? Daily Nation, p.10.
- Owoyele, J. W. & Toyobo, O. M. (2008). Parental Will. Peer Pressure, Academic Ability and School Subjects Selection by Students in Senior Sec. Schools. *The School Sciences, Medwell Journals, 3*(8), 583-586.
- Ozioma, C. A. (2011). Influential Factors Affecting the Attitude of Students towards Vocational/ Technical Subjects in Secondary Schools in Southeastern Nigeria. *Journal of Educational and Social Research*, 1(2).
- Patton, M. Q. (1999). Enhancing the Quality and Credibility of Qualitative Analysis. *Health Services*, 34, 1189–1208.
- Perri, F.S., & Lichtenwald, T.G., (2010). "The Precarious Use Of Forensic Psychology As Evidence: The Timothy Masters Case" *Champion Magazine*, 34–45.

- Peske, H. G. & Haycock, K. (2006). Teaching Inequality. How Poor and Minority students are shortchanged on Teacher Quality. A report and Recommendations by Education Trust. Retrieved on 9/11/2016 from http://edtrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/TQReportJune2006.pdf.
- Risser, M. J. & Laskin, D. M. (1996). Women in Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery: Factors Affecting Career Choices, Attitudes and Practice Characteristics. *Journal of Oral* and Maxillofacial Surgery, 54(6), 753-757.
- Roger, A. & Duffield, J. (2000). Factors Underlying persistent gendered option choices in school science and technology in Scotland. *Gender and Education*, *12*, 367-383.
- Rubin, D. & Biekman, G. (1999). So you want to be a Chiropractor? Power point Presentation.
- Sang, H. (2002). Attitudes of Teachers and Students toward the Teaching and Learning of Home Science in Secondary Schools in Nandi District Kenya. Unpublished M.Phil. Thesis. Eldoret: Moi University.
- Saunders, M., Philip, L., & Thornhill, A. (2009). *Research methods for business students*, (5<sup>th</sup> edition), London, Prentice hall.
- Serem, D. J. (2011). Attitude Formation in Teaching and Learning of Home Science in Secondary Schools in Kenya. *International Journal of Current Research*, 3(8), 187-195. Retrieved on 20/11/2014 from <u>http://www.journalcra.com</u> ISSN: 0975-833X.
- Serem, D. J., Mukwa, C., & Kafu, P. A. (2010). The Future of Clothing and Textiles in Kenyan Secondary Schools. Nurture Research Journal for Human Civilization, 4(1), 13-19.
- Shiundu, J. S. & Omulando, S. J. (1992). *Curriculum Theory and Practice in Kenya*. Nairobi: Oxford University Press.
- Sigot, A. J. (1987). An Evaluation of High School Home Science Curriculum in Kenya. Unpublished PhD Thesis. Nairobi: Kenyatta University.
- Silverman, D. (2009). 3<sup>rd</sup> ed. Doing Qualitative Research Newbury Park, London: SAGE Publications Ltd; p. 472.
- Singaravelu, H. D., White, L. J., & Bringaze, T.B. (2005). Factors Influencing International Students Career Choice. *Journal of Career Development*, 32(1), 45-59.
- Splaver, S. (1977). Your Personality and Your Career. New York, NY: Julian Messner.
- Smith, G. & de Zwart, M. L. (2010). Home Economics: A Contextual Study of the Subject and Home Economics Teacher Education. *Teacher Inquirer*, Retrieved from www.bctf.ca.
- Stefan, M. & Ciomon, F. (2010). The 8<sup>th</sup> and 9<sup>th</sup> Grades Students Attitudes towards Teaching and Learning Physics. Acta Didactics Napocensia, 3, 7-14.

Sukovieff, H. M. (1989). An Investigation of Influences on Career Decisions of High School Graduates. A Follow-up Study.

[Online] Available http://www.aninvestigationofinfluences.htm.

- Usman, H. N. (2012). Techniques of Vocational and Technical Educationin Human Resources Development and Utilization. *Journal of Vocational and Technical Education* 7(1), 78-82.
- Uwameiye, B. E. (2015). Strategies for Enhancing Student Enrolment in Home Economics Education in Tertiary Institutions in Edo State. *International Journal* of Economics and Financial Research. Accessed from <u>http://arpgweb.com/pdf-files/ijefrI(8)106-112.pdf</u>.
- Van der Berg, S. (2002). Education, Poverty and Inequalities in South Africa. Paper to the Conference for the study of African Economics on the Economic Growth and Poverty in Africa, University of Stellenbosch, March 2002.
- Voicu, M. (2011). "Using the Snowball Method in Marketing Research on Hidden Populations". Challenges of the Knowledge Society 1: 1341–1351.
- Wangah, M. A. (1985). Attitudes Towards Food Nutrition. Unpublished M.Ed. Thesis, Nairobi: University of Nairobi.
- Young, D. J., Fraser, B. J., & Woolnough, B. E. (1997). Factors Affecting Student Career Choice in Science. An Australian Study of Rural and Urban Schools. *Research in Science Education*, 27(2), 195-214.

Zuzovsky, R. (2003). Teachers Qualification and their Impact on Student Achievement Findings from TIMSS-2003 Data in Israel. Retrieved on 9/11/2016 from www.ierinstitute.org/fileadmin/.../IERI-Monograph-Volume-02-Chapter-02.pdf.

#### **APPENDICES**

#### **APPENDIX I: Letter of Transmittal**

Kapkenda Girls High School P.O. BOX 5 -30129 CHEPKORIO. Date: .....

#### TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN

Dear sir/Madam,

#### **RE: DATA COLLECTION**

This is to inform you that I am a student currently pursuing a Master of Education degree in Home Science and Technology at the School of Education, University of Eldoret.

I am conducting a study on determinants of enrollment in Home Science subject in secondary schools in Kenya. A case of Elgeyo Marakwet County. It is hoped that the results of this study will provide education planners at the county and the national levels, Home Science teachers and potential Home Science students with the necessary information in formulating policies that will increase student enrollment in Home Science Subject. The findings of this study will be shared with the respondents.

Attached herein, is a questionnaire that seeks your views on determinants of enrollment in Home Science subject.

Kindly provide information by responding to the questions honestly and sincerely. The information provided will be used only for academic purpose and will be treated with utmost confidentiality. You are not expected to record your name or initials anywhere.

Thank you.

Yours faithfully,

Abigael Chelagat Mokaya MEd Student – EDU/PGH/1001/13 University of Eldoret.

## **APPENDIX II: Informed Consent**

**Title of the study:** Determinants of enrollment in Home Science subject in secondary schools in Kenya: A case of Elgeyo Marakwet County.

Researchers Name: Abigael Chelagat Mokaya, School of Education, University of Eldoret Mob: 0721410670

Dear sir/Madam,

You have been invited to take part in this research study, and before you make a decision to participate, it is very important you understand the purpose. Carefully read and understand the information and should there be any thing that needs to be clarified, kindly ask the researcher.

The purpose of the study is to explore the determinants of enrollment in Home Science Subject in secondary schools in Kenya: A case of Elgeyo Marakwet County.

There are no foreseen risks from your participation and you may decline to answer any or all questions and you may terminate your involvement if you wish to do so.

It is hoped that the results of this study will provide education planners at the county and the national levels, Home Science teachers and potential Home Science students with the necessary information in formulating policies that will increase student enrollment in Home Science Subject.

Kindly, do not write any particulars pertaining to your identity like your name or initials on the questionnaire. Your responses will be treated with utmost confidentiality. Should you have any questions in relation to this study, kindly contact the researcher.

## CONSENT

By signing this consent form, I confirm that I have read and understood the information. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw at will without giving my reasons. I also do understand that I will be given a copy of this consent form. I therefore voluntarily accept to take part in this study.

Respondent's signature:	Date:
Researchers Signature:	Date:

## **APPENDIX III: Student's Questionnaire**

The questionnaire is meant to collect data purely for academics. This study seeks to determine the determinants of enrolment in Home Science subject in secondary schools in Kenya: A case of Elgeyo Marakwet County.

Answer all questions as indicated in the various sections by either filling in blank spaces or ticking the option or giving the statement that applies.

## SECTION A: DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

- 1. Gender: Male () Female ()
- 2. How old are you? .....
- 3. What is the highest academic qualification of your parents/ guardian? Tick ( $\sqrt{}$ ) where appropriate

Parent	Post Graduate	Graduate	Diploma	Any other: specify
Father				
Mother				
Guardian				

## SECTION B: AVAILABILITY OF TEACHING RESOURCES

- 4.(a) How many laboratories of Home Science do you have?
  - i. 0 () ii. 1 () iii. 2 ()
  - (b) How are they equipped?
    - i. Fully equipped ()
    - ii. Fairly equipped( )iii. Not equipped( )iv. Not applicable( )
- 5. How often do you do practicals in Home Science?
  - i. After every topic ()
    ii. Once a term ()
    iii. During exams only ()
    iv. In every double lesson ()
    v. Never ()
    vi. Any other. Specify .....

6. Kindly indicate your level of agreement or disagreement with the statements as regard to the effects of availability of resources on enrollment of Home Science. Use a tick ( $\sqrt{}$ ) where 1- Strongly Disagree (SD), 2- Disagree (D), 3-Undecided (U), 4- Agree (A), and 5- Strongly Agree (SA)

Statement	SD	D	U	Α	SA
More students are encouraged to choose Home Science					
subject because of the available resources					
Most students are encouraged to choose other options					
because they do not require specialized kinds of resources					
My Home Science teacher discouraged me from taking Home					
Science subject because the available resources are only					
meant for certain number of students					
Adequacy or inadequacy of teaching and learning resources					
are responsible for the enrolment in Home Science subject					
There are adequate teaching and learning Home Science					
facilities in my school					
High cost of financing Home Science subject directly					
influence enrolment level in Home Science					
Instructional materials are very important in teaching and					
learning of Home Science subject					

## SECTION C: ATTITUDE TOWARDS HOME SCIENCE SUBJECT

7. Do you take Home Science subject?

YES () NO ()

- 8. How were you introduced to Home Science subject in form one?
  - i. Well introduced ()
  - ii. Fairly introduced ()
  - iii. Not introduced ()

9. Kindly indicate your level of agreement or disagreement with the statements as regard to your attitude towards Home Science subject. Use a tick ( $\sqrt{}$ ) where 1- Strongly Disagree (SD), 2- Disagree (D), 3-Undecided (U), 4- Agree (A), and 5- Strongly Agree (SA).

Statement	SD	D	U	Α	SA
Home Science is one of the most useful subjects					
Everybody should have the basic Home Science knowledge					
Home Science teachers are very supportive in solving Home					
Science related problems					
My attitude about my Home Science teacher has a potential for					
developing an open-minded attitude about the subject					
Positive attitude towards Home Science subject makes me more					
focused on the subject					
There are many Home Science related careers where one can					
venture into					
It is very easy to study and pass Home Science subject					
Home Science is a very interesting subject					
I like the diversity of Home Science subject					
I like Home Science as it has a wide scope					
Home Science is more demanding in terms of time and money					
Other students look down on those taking Home Science					
Generally people look down on students taking Home Science					
My personal interest in Home Science subject influences my					
career choice					
Attractiveness and relevance of Home Science subject was not					
presented in primary education					
There are role models from the community/surrounding that					
influence student's choice of Home Science subject					
Students drop Home Science subject after form 1 or 2 as it was					
not their personal choice					

## **SECTION D: CAREER OPPORTUNITIES**

10. Were you guided on careers before choosing your subjects?

If yes, who are the people involved in guiding you?

- i. Guidance counsellors ( ) iv. Friends ( )
- ii. Teachers () v. Professionals ()
- iii. Parents ()
- 11. Are you aware of career opportunities one can venture into after studying Home Science subject? YES () NO ()

## Thank you for the information provided

## **APPENDIX IV: Home Science Teachers Questionnaire**

The questionnaire is meant to collect data for purely academic work. This study seeks to determine determinants of enrollment in Home Science subject in secondary schools in Kenya: A case of Elgeyo Marakwet County.

Answer all questions as indicated in various sections by either filling in the blank spaces or ticking the options or giving the statement that applies.

## SECTION A: DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

- 1. Gender: MALE () FEMALE ()
- 2. Indicate your age bracket.
  - i. 19-24 years ()
  - ii. 25-30 years ()
  - iii. 31-36 years ()
  - iv. 37-42 years ()
  - v. 43-48 years ()
  - vi. 49-54 years ()
  - vii. 55 years and above ()

# SECTION B: QUALIFICATION OF HOME SCIENCE TEACHERS

3. Are you trained to teach Home Science subject? YES ( ) NO ( )

## 4. Kindly indicate your highest academic qualifications.

- i. Post Graduate ()
- ii. Graduate ()
- iii. Diploma ()
- iv. Any other. Specify .....
- 5. Indicate the range of years of experience in your current position.
  - i.
     0-5 years
     ( )

     ii.
     6-10 years
     ( )

     iii.
     11-15 years
     ( )
  - iv. 16-20 years ()
  - v. Above 21 years ()

## SECTION C: AVAILABILITY OF TEACHING RESOURCES

6.	How many laboratori	es of Home Science do you have?	
i.	0	( )	
ii.	1	( )	
iii.	2	( )	
	How are they equippe	d?	
i.	Fully equipped	( )	
ii.	Fairly equipped	( )	
iii.	Not equipped	( )	
7.	How often do you do	practicals in Home Science?	
i.	After every topic	()	
ii.	Once a term	( )	
iii.	During exams only	( )	
iv.	Every double lesson	( )	
v.	Never	( )	
vi.	Any other. Specify		
8.	Who funds the Home	Science subject in your school?	
i.	The school fully fund	ls	( )
ii.	Parents of Home Scie	ence students are asked to pay extra fees	()
iii.	Any other. Specify		

9. Kindly indicate your level of agreement or disagreement with the statements as regard to the effects of availability of resources on enrollment of Home Science subject. Use a tick ( $\sqrt{}$ ) where 1- Strongly Disagree (SD), 2- Disagree (D), 3-Undecided (U), 4- Agree (A), and 5- Strongly Agree (SA)

Statement	SD	D	U	Α	SA
More students are encouraged to choose Home Science subject					
because of the available resources					
Most students are encouraged to choose other options because					
they do not require specialized kinds of resources					
I discourage some students from taking Home Science subject					
because the available resources are only meant for certain					
number of students					
Adequacy or inadequacy of teaching and learning resources are					
responsible for the enrolment in Home Science subject					
High cost of financing Home Science subject directly influence					
enrolment level in Home Science					
Instructional materials are very important in teaching and					
learning of Home Science subject					
Teaching and learning Home Science resources can easily be					
improvised from available resources					

# SECTION D: STUDENTS' ATTITUDE TOWARDS HOME SCIENCE SUBJECT

10. How would you rate the attitude of your Home Science students towards Home Science subject?

- i. Strongly Positive ()
- ii. Fairly Positive ()
- iii. Fairly Negative ()
- iv. Strongly Negative ()

11. What perception do you have to Home Science subject? Use a tick ( $\sqrt{}$ ) where 1-Strongly Disagree (SD), 2-Disagree (D), 3-Undecided (U), 4-Agree (A), and 5-Strongly Agree (SA).

Statement	SD	D	U	Α	SA
Home Science subject is more demanding in terms of time					
and money					
Positive attitude towards Home Science makes students more					
focused on the subject					
Home Science is meant for those who are academically					
challenged					
Home Science has many careers where one can venture into					
It is very easy to study and pass Home Science subject					
One can easily learn the concepts outside class					
Everybody should have the basic Home Science knowledge					
Home Science is a very interesting subject					
Home Science subject has a wide scope					
Home Science subject is diverse in nature					
Other students look down on those taking Home Science					
Generally people look down on students taking Home					
Science subject					
Personal interests in Home Science subject influences					
students career choices					
Attractiveness and relevance of Home Science subject is not					
presented in primary education					
There are role models from the community/surrounding that					
influence students' choice of Home Science					
Students drop Home Science subject after form 1 or 2 as it					
was not their personal choice					

12. What kind of study habits do your Home Science students exhibit?

i.	Dedicates most of their time to studying Home Science	()
ii.	Spends little time on Home Science	( )
iii.	Lack commitment	( )
iv.	Study only during exams	( )
v.	Any other. Specify	

### SECTION E: AVAILABLE CAREER OPPORTUNITIES

13. (a) Are students guided on careers before choosing their subjects?

YES () NO ()

(b) If yes, who are the people involved in guiding them?

- i. Guidance counsellors ()
- ii. Parents () iii. Teachers ()
- in Concern loss
- iv. Career days () v. Friends ()
- v. Friends () vi. Professionals ()

14. Do you think the information they get on careers is sufficient to help them make their choices?

YES () NO ()

15. At the end of the form four, do your Home Science students venture into Home Science related careers?

YES () NO ()

#### Thank you for the information provided

## **APPENDIX V: Interview Schedule for Principals**

## SECTION A: PRELIMINARIES

- 1. Introductions
- 2. Researcher's and respondent's background information
- 3. Study objectives

## SECTION B: SCHOOL POLICIES ON SUBJECT SELECTION

- 1. Which group four and five subjects are offered in your school?
- 2. Elaborate on the school policy concerning choice of group four and five subjects?
- 3. What role do you play as a school administrator in curriculum implementation pertaining subject selection by the students?
- 4. What are the set prerequisites for taking Home Science?
- 5. Do you support Home Science subject as the school administration? Kindly give reasons for your answer.

## SECTION C: AVAILABILITY OF TEACHING RESOURCES

- 6. How many Home Science laboratories do you have in the school?
- 7. How equipped are they?
- 8. Who funds Home Science subject in your school?

## SECTION D: STUDENTS' ATTITUDE TOWARDS THE SUBJECT

- 9. Kindly, comment on what you think about Home Science subject.
- 10. What reasons would you give for your students who choose Home Science over other group four subjects?

## SECTION E: AVAILABLE CAREER OPPORTUNITIES

- 11. How are students guided on careers before they choose their subjects?
- 12. Do you think the information they get on careers is sufficient for them to make their choices?
- 13. At the end of form four, do Home Science students venture into Home Science related careers?
- 14. Kindly comment on the society's take on Home Science subject.

## Thank you for your time and the information provided

## **APPENDIX VI: Observation Checklist**

Below is a list of equipment that a Home Science laboratory is expected to have. These equipment are likely to enhance enrolment amongst student taking Home Science subject. The aspects that were observed were; the availability of the Home Science laboratory and whether they are adequately equipped for the students during participation in Home Science lessons. **Schedule 1: Physical Resources** (Home Science laboratory)

Physical Resources	AVAILABILITY						
	0	1	2	3			
Home Science room							

Observers comment on the laboratory size

.....

#### **Schedule 2: Equipment and Accessories**

		ADEQUACY		
Rooms	Equipment	Adequate	Inadequate	Total
Clothing and Textile	Sewing machines			
100111	Ironing surfaces			
	Irons			
	Dressing mirror			
	Small sewing tools an equipment			
	Working surfaces			
	Cupboards			
Food and nutrition	Cooking equipment			
	Work centers			
	storage equipment			
	Sinks			
Class area	Text books			
	Charts			
	Sample garments			
	Folders			
Offices	Chairs			
	Lockers			



**APPENDIX VII: Map of Elgeyo Marakwet County** 

**Source:** <u>www.kenyampya.com/index.php?county=Elgeiyo Marakwet</u>.

## **APPENDIX VIII: Research Clearance Permit**



## **APPENDIX IX: County Research Authorization**

# REPUBLIC OF KENYA



#### MINISTRY OF EDUCATION, SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY STATE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

TELEGRAM: TELEPHONE NO: 0534142207 WHEN REPYLING PLEASE QUOTE OUR REFERENCE EMAIL: <u>cdeelgeyomarakwet@gmail.com</u> COUNTY DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION, ELGEYO MARAKWET COUNTY, P.O. BOX 214-30700, ITEN.

DATE: 26<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

REF NO: CDE/EMC/R/26/VOL.I/92

The Principal of Schools, Elgeyo Marakwet County.

RE: ABIGAEL M. CHELAGAT EDC/PGH/1001/13

The above is a Masters Programme student of University of Eldoret and has been authorized by Head, Technology Education Department for Home Science and Technology to carry out a research in Elgeyo Marakwet County vide Authority letter **Ref.No.UOE/SOE/TED/13** dated 20<sup>TH</sup> **March, 2015.** 

She will research on "Factors governing the choice of Home Science subject in secondary schools in Kenya: A case study of Elgeyo Marakwet County".

Accord her the necessary assistance.

r P

Richard O. Basweti, For: County Director of Education Elgeyo Marakwet

